

# FOSTERING BEHAVIOUR CHANGE FOR PANDEMIC PREVENTION AND CONTROL THROUGH PUBLIC SPACE DESIGNS IN HEFEI, CHINA



Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies, Universiti Putra Malaysia, in Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

December 2022

FRSB 2022 25

# COPYRIGHT

All material contained within the thesis, including without limitation text, logos, icons, photographs, and all other artwork, is copyright material of Universiti Putra Malaysia unless otherwise stated. Use may be made of any material contained within the thesis for non-commercial purposes from the copyright holder. Commercial use of material may only be made with the express, prior, written permission of Universiti Putra Malaysia.

Copyright © Universiti Putra Malaysia



# DEDICATION

I dedicate this work to:

 $(\mathbf{C})$ 

Those who have a special and critical place in my heart, especially for my beloved family members.



Abstract of thesis presented to the Senate of Universiti Putra Malaysia in fulfilment of the requirement for degree of the Doctor of Philosophy

## FOSTERING BEHAVIOUR CHANGE FOR PANDEMIC PREVENTION AND CONTROL THROUGH PUBLIC SPACE DESIGNS IN HEFEI, CHINA

By

# LIU JING

# December 2022

# Chairman:TS. Khairul Manami Kamarudin, PhDFaculty:Design and Architecture

Due to urbanisation and globalisation, pandemics and their devastating impacts have triggered an unprecedented crisis in all spheres of human society. Currently, people across the globe have suffered from several waves of the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, so it is highly significant to develop public health solutions for pandemic prevention and control. In addition to antiviral medicines and vaccines, protective behaviours, such as face mask-wearing, hand hygiene, social distancing, and contact reduction can also limit the spread of viruses. Currently, authorities have launched policies and legislation to promote public behaviour change. However, many people in Hefei, China have difficulties adhering to performing the recommended protective behaviour during pandemics. One main reason is that current design interventions cannot play a role in prompting people's behaviour change for pandemic prevention and control. Hence, this study strives to develop a research framework and propose strategies to improve the current design interventions in public spaces, and finally provide support for people's pandemic-related behaviour change. The disadvantageous condition and successful pandemic prevention experience have made Hefei a fit laboratory for conducting pandemic-related research. Four studies were carried out to achieve the research objective. First, this study examined the existing pandemic situation in public spaces in Hefei, China. After that, the researcher identified seven key challenges and six design limitations of behaviour change during pandemics and then prioritized them through three Nominal Group Technique (NGT) discussions. Second, based on the literature review and user interview results (N=22), this study determined nine key factors influencing people's behaviour change. These key factors were categorized into four main aspects: perceptional factors (attitudes, subjective norms and perceived behaviour control, risk perceptions), social factors (knowledge and information dissemination, governmental regulations), physical factors (tools and facilities and surveillance), and sociocultural factor (cultural contexts). Third, this research developed a behaviour change framework that reveals people's behaviour change intention and formation process during pandemics. After that, the researcher carried out an empirical study (N=549) to quantify relationships among variables in the

behaviour change framework and further improve it. A Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) approach was employed during this process. According to the above findings, the researcher forwarded a strategic public design framework to promote pandemic-related behaviour change. Finally, the frameworks were validated by an expert survey (N=5). Overall, this study explores the potential of integrating public health, behaviour science, and design science under a pandemic context, contributing to the knowledge of "design for behaviour change" and "design for pandemic prevention and control". The proposed research framework is an integration, extension and improvement of the previous behaviour theories, as well as implementation under a new context. Besides, this study provides valuable insights for different stakeholders, including designers, policymakers, and administrators in public spaces when dealing with pandemic situations.



Abstrak tesis yang dikemukakan kepada Senat Universiti Putra Malaysia sebagai memenuhi keperluan untuk ijazah Doktor Falsafah

## MEMUPUK PERUBAHAN TINGKAH LAKU UNTUK PENCEGAHAN DAN KAWALAN PANDEMIK MELALUI REKA BENTUK RUANG AWAM DI HEFEI, CHINA

Oleh

### LIU JING

Disember 2022

## Pengerusi : TS. Khairul Manami Kamarudin, PhD Fakulti : Rekabentuk dan Senibina

Disebabkan oleh urbanisasi dan globalisasi, wabak penyakit dan kesan buruknya telah mencetuskan krisis yang tidak pernah berlaku sebelum ini dalam semua tahap masyarakat. Kini, manusia di seluruh dunia telah mengalami beberapa gelombang pandemik Penyakit Koronavirus 2019 (COVID-19), oleh itu, hal ini penting untuk membangunkan solusi kesihatan awam untuk pencegahan dan kawalan wabak. Selain ubat antivirus dan vaksin, langkah-langkah melindungi diri seperti memakai topeng muka, membersih tangan, mengamalkan penjarakkan sosial, dan pengurangan sentuhan juga boleh mengehadkan penyebaran virus. Mutakhir ini, pihak berkuasa telah melancarkan polisi dan perundangan untuk menggalakkan perubahan tingkah laku awam. Namun, ramai masyarakat di Hefei, China menghadapi kesukaran untuk mematuhi langkah-langkah perlindungan yang disyorkan sepanjang pandemik. Salah satu sebab utama ialah campurtangan reka bentuk sedia ada tidak dapat memainkan peranan dalam menggesa perubahan tingkah laku manusia untuk mengawal dan mengelak pandemik. Justeru, kajian ini berusaha membina satu rangka kerja penyelidikan dan mencadangkan strategi untuk menambahbaik campurtangan reka bentuk sedia ada untuk reka bentuk kawasan awam, dan akhirnya memberi bantuan kepada perubahan tingkah-laku manusia berkaitan pandemik. Keadaan yang merugikan dan pengalaman pencegahan wabak yang berjaya telah menjadikan Hefei sebagai makmal yang sesuai untuk menjalankan penyelidikan berkaitan pandemik. Empat kajian telah dijalankan untuk mencapai objektif kajian. Pertamanya, kajian ini mengkaji keadaan pandemik yang sedia ada di tempat awam di Hefei, China. Kemudian, penyelidik mengenal pasti tujuh cabaran utama dan enam batasan reka bentuk perubahan tingkah laku semasa pandemik dan kemudian mengutamakannya melalui tiga perbincangan Teknik Kumpulan Nominal (NGT). Kedua, berdasarkan kajian literatur dan hasil temu bual pengguna (N=22), kajian ini menentukan sembilan faktor utama yang mempengaruhi perubahan tingkah laku manusia. Faktor-faktor utama ini dikategorikan kepada empat aspek utama iaitu faktor persepsi (sikap, norma subjektif dan tanggapan kawalan tingkah laku, persepsi risiko), faktor sosial (penyebaran pengetahuan dan maklumat, peraturan dan undang-undang kerajaan), faktor fizikal (alat dan kemudahan serta pengawasan), dan faktor sosiobudaya

(konteks budaya). Ketiga, penyelidikan ini membangunkan rangka kerja perubahan tingkah laku yang menunjukkan niat perubahan tingkah laku dan proses pembentukan semasa pandemik. Selepas itu, pengkaji menjalankan kajian empirikal (N=549) untuk mengukur hubungan antara pemboleh ubah dalam rangka kerja perubahan tingkah laku dan seterusnya memperbaikinya. Pendekatan Pemodelan Persamaan Struktur (SEM) telah digunakan untuk proses ini. Berdasarkan penemuan di atas, penyelidik mengemukakan rangka kerja reka bentuk tempat awam yang strategik untuk menggalakkan perubahan tingkah laku berkaitan pandemik. Akhir sekali, rangka kerja tersebut disahkan oleh tinjauan pakar (N=5). Secara keseluruhan, penyelidikan ini meneroka potensi menghubungkait kesihatan awam, sains tingkahlaku, dan sains reka bentuk di bawah konteks pendemik, seterusnya menyumbang kepada pengetahuan tentang "Reka bentuk untuk perubahan tingkah laku" dan "Reka bentuk untuk pencegahan dan kawalan pandemik". Rangka kerja kajian yang dicadangkan adalah dari integrasi, pelanjutan dan penambahbaikan teori tingkah laku sebelumnya, serta perlaksanaan di bawah konteks baharu. Selain itu, kajian ini memberi pandangan berharga kepada pihak berkepentingan, termasuk pereka bentuk, penggubal dasar dan pentadbir di tempat awam apabila berhadapan dengan situasi pandemik.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My deepest gratitude goes first and foremost to my main supervisor, Dr. Khairul Manami Kamarudin, for her guidance and support throughout my Ph.D. study, especially for the thesis writing and publication process. Her expertise in design research has had a profound and significant impact on my attitude towards academic research. During my Ph.D. career, I encountered many difficulties both in academic research and in life. Without her dedicated and persistent help, I could not solve these problems and have come this far. Moreover, her positive attitude towards life also deeply influences and encourages me in the future.

Second, I would like to express my gratitude to the other two supervisors, Dr. Rosalam Che Me and Ruhaizin Bin Sulaiman. They are also dedicated to providing generous guidance and help for my Ph.D. research.

Last, my gratitude would go to my beloved family members, including my mother, father, sister, and wife. Their constant encouragement and support help me build my confidence and overcome difficulties in my life and study.

This thesis was submitted to the Senate of Universiti Putra Malaysia and has been accepted as fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. The members of the Supervisory Committee were as follows:

## Khairul Manami binti Kamarudin, PhD

Senior Lecturer Ts. Faculty of Design and Architecture Universiti Putra Malaysia (Chairman)

# Rosalam bin Che Me, PhD

Senior Lecturer Ts. Faculty of Design and Architecture Universiti Putra Malaysia (Member)

# Ruhaizin bin Sulaiman, PhD

Senior Lecturer Faculty of Design and Architecture Universiti Putra Malaysia (Member)

# ZALILAH MOHD SHARIFF, PhD Professor and Dean School of Graduate Studies Universiti Putra Malaysia

Date: 8 June 2023

## **Declaration by the Graduate Student**

I hereby confirm that:

- this thesis is my original work;
- quotations, illustrations and citations have been duly referenced;
- this thesis has not been submitted previously or concurrently for any other degree at any institutions;
- intellectual property from the thesis and copyright of thesis are fully-owned by Universiti Putra Malaysia, as according to the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Research) Rules 2012;
- written permission must be obtained from supervisor and the office of Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research and innovation) before thesis is published (in the form of written, printed or in electronic form) including books, journals, modules, proceedings, popular writings, seminar papers, manuscripts, posters, reports, lecture notes, learning modules or any other materials as stated in the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Research) Rules 2012;
- there is no plagiarism or data falsification/fabrication in the thesis, and scholarly integrity is upheld as according to the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Graduate Studies) Rules 2003 (Revision 2012-2013) and the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Research) Rules 2012. The thesis has undergone plagiarism detection software

Signature:	
·· (7) ···· · · ·	_

Date:

Name and Matric No: Liu Jing

# Declaration by Members of the Supervisory Committee

This is to confirm that:

- the research conducted and the writing of this thesis was under our supervision;
- supervision responsibilities as stated in the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Graduate Studies) Rules 2003 (Revision 2012-2013) are adhered to.

Signature: Name of Chairman of Supervisory	
Committee:	Ts. Dr. Khairul Manami Kamarudin
Signature:	
Name of Member of Supervisory	
Committee:	Ts. Dr. Rosalam Che Me
Signature:	
Name of Member of Supervisory	
Committee:	Dr. Ruhaizin bin Sulaiman

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ABSIKAU I ABSTDAK		
ADSTRAR ACKNOWI EDC	FMENTS	
ACKIOWLEDG		v
DECI ARATION		vii
LIST OF TABLE	S	vin
LIST OF FIGUR	FS	XIV XV
LIST OF APPEN	DICES	xvii
LIST OF ABBRE	EVIATIONS	xviii
CHAPTER		
1 INT	RODUCTION	1
1.1	Introduction	1
1.2	Background	1
1.3	Problem statement	5
	1.3.1 Challenging Behaviour Change dur	ing
	Pandemics	5
	1.3.2 Public Spaces in the Hefei Context	5
	1.3.3 The China Context	6
	1.3.4 Lack of Research on Designing for Behavio	our
	Change during Pandemics	7
1.4	Research Questions	8
1.5	Research Objectives	8
1.6	Research Scope	9
1.7	Significance of Research	9
1.8	Outline of Thesis	10
1.9	Structure of Thesis	12
2 LIT	ERATURE REVIEW	13
2.1	Introduction	13
2.2	The Definition of Terms	14
	2.2.1 Behaviour Change	14
	2.2.2 Pandemic	14
	2.2.3 The City of Hefei	15
	2.2.4 Public Space	15
2.3	The Review of Pandemic	15
	2.3.1 The Origination of Pandemic	15
	2.3.2 Historical Pandemics	16
2.4	Interventions for Pandemic Prevention and Control	17
	2.4.1 Public Service Platforms	1/
	2.4.2 Social Control Measures	19
2.5	2.4.5 Design and Fractices during Pandemics	21
2.5	2.5.1 Eace Mask wearing	24 25
	2.3.1 Face Wask-wearing	23

		2.5.2 Hand Hygiene	25
		2.5.3 Social Distancing	26
		2.5.4 Contact Reduction	26
	2.6	Behaviour Change Theories and Models	27
		2.6.1 The Key Components of Behaviour Change	27
		2.6.2 The Overview of Behaviour Change Theories	28
	2.7	The Comparison of Behaviour Change Theories	35
	2.8	Theories of Designing for Behaviour Change	36
		2.8.1 Lilley's Model	37
		2.8.2 Lockton's Design with Intent Toolkit	38
		2.8.3 Defining the Process of Behaviour Change: The	
		DECIDE Model	39
		2.8.4 The Behaviour Change Wheel	40
		2.8.5 Wang's framework: Message Framing Effects on	
		Health Behaviour Change	41
	2.9	Key factors influencing behaviour change during	
		pandemics	42
		2.9.1 Attitudes	42
		2.9.2 Subjective Norms	43
		2.9.3 Perceived Behaviour Control	43
		2.9.4 Risk Perceptions	44
		2.9.5 Information and Knowledge Dissemination	45
		2.9.6 Cultural Contexts (Individualism/collectivism)	45
	2.10	Conceptual Framework	46
	2.11	Summary	47
		2.11.1 Insights from existing behaviour change models	48
		2.11.2 Insights from existing designing for behaviour	
		change models	50
3	MET	HODOLOGY	52
	3.1	Introduction	52
	3.2	Research Paradigm	52
	3.3	Research Methodology	53
	3.4	Research Design Framework	55
	3.5	Study One: Identification	56
		3.5.1 Observation	56
		3.5.2 NGT	58
	3.6	Study Two: Research Framework Construction	60
		3.6.1 Thematic Analysis Method	60
		3.6.2 Research Site and Sample	61
		3.6.3 Data Collection and Analysis	61
	3.7	Study Three: Research Framework Refinement	63
		3.7.1 Structural Equation Modeling (SEM)	63
		3.7.2 Measurement Items Construction and	
		Ouestionnaire Design	63
		3.7.3 Research Site and Sampling	64
		3.7.4 Data Collection and Analysis	65
	3.8	Research Framework Validation	66
	3.9	Triangulation	66
	3.10	The Summary of Chapter	67
	-		

4	RESULTS AND FINDINGS			
	4.1	Introduction	68	
	4.2	Findings of Study One	68	
		4.2.1 The Existing Situation of Behaviour Change		
		during Pandemics	68	
		4.2.2 Background of Informants in NGT Discussion	77	
		4.2.3 Key Challenges of Behaviour Change during		
		Pandemics	78	
		4.2.4 Limitations of Current Designs for Behaviour		
		Change during Pandemics	80	
		4.2.5 The Summary of NGT Discussion	82	
	4.3	The Finding of Study Two	82	
		4.3.1 Background of Informants in User Interview	82	
		4.3.2 Key Factors Derived from Interview	84	
		433 The Behaviour Change Framework Development		
		1.5.5 The behaviour change Francework Development	93	
		434 The Design Role in Promoting Individual	75	
		Rehaviour Change during Pandemics	07	
		4.3.5 The Summary of Study Two	102	
	11	Findings of Study Three	102	
	7.7	1 A 1 Questionnaire Design and Sampling	102	
		4.4.2 Background of Informants in Questionnaire	102	
		4.4.2 Dackground of informatics in Questionnaire	105	
		1 4 3 Proliminary Analysis	105	
		4.4.5 Fremminary Analysis	100	
		4.4.4 Measurement Model	100	
		4.4.5 Subcular model Analysis	111	
	15	4.4.0 Summary of Chapter	112	
	4.5	The Summary of Chapter	112	
5	DISCI	USSION OF FINDINGS	113	
3	5 1			
	5.1	The Proposed Behaviour Change Framework	113	
	5.2	The Proposed Stratagic Public Design Framework	117	
	5.5	5.2.1 Ashieve Automatic Surveillance in a Broad	11/	
		5.5.1 Achieve Automatic Surveinance in a Broad	110	
		5.2.2 Davelon New Interactive Modes to Deduce	110	
		3.5.2 Develop New Intelactive Modes to Reduce	110	
		5.2.2 Improve Dehaviour Change Experience	119	
		5.3.5 Implove Benaviour Change Experience	119	
		5.5.4 Take Advantage of Cultural Context III Publicity	120	
		5.3.5 Focus on Needs of Diverse User Groups	120	
		5.3.6 Design for Emotional Regulation to Address	101	
		Pandemic Fatigue	121	
	5.4	The Validation of Research Framework	121	
		5.4.1 The Informants and Validation Process	121	
		5.4.2 The Result of Validation	122	
	5.5	The comparison study to the two finalised frameworks	125	
(	COM		100	
U		LUSION	128	
	0.1	Introduction The Deview of Descerab Questions	128	
	0.2	THE REVIEW OF RESEARCH QUESTIONS	120	

xii

		6.2.1	What is the Existing Situation of Behaviour	
			Change during Pandemics in Public Spaces in	
			Hefei, China	128
		6.2.2	What are the Key Factors Influencing People's	
			Behaviour Change during Pandemics	129
		6.2.3	How to Develop a Research Framework to	
			Promote Individual Behaviour Change during	
			Pandemics	130
		6.2.4	How to Validate the Effectiveness of the Research	
			Framework Forwarded in the Current Study	131
	6.3	Implica	ations	131
		6.3.1	Theoretical Implications	131
		6.3.2	Practical Implications	132
		6.3.3	Policymaking Implications	132
	6.4	Knowl	edge Contributions	133
	6.5	Limitat	ions and Recommendations for Future Research	133
REF	ERENC	CES		135
APP	ENDIC	ES		158
BIO	DATA (	OF STUI	DENT	183
LIST	r of pu	<b>BLICA</b>	TIONS	184

C

# LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Some major pandemics since the 20th century	17
Core components of behaviour change	27
The comparison of various behaviour change theories	36
The comparison between participant observation and non-participant observation	57
Qualitative descriptions for Cronbach Alpha ( $\alpha$ ) values	66
Demographic profile of participants in NGT discussion	77
People's perceived challenges for behaviour change during pandemics	78
Limitations of current design interventions for behaviour change during pandemics	81
Demographic profile of informants in the interview	83
Latent variables and measurement items	103
Demographic information of participants	105
Results of reliability analysis	106
SPSS output for KMO and Bartlett's Test	107
SPSS output for Rotated Factor Matrix	107
Reliability and unidimensionality	108
Correlation matrix of the measurements	110
Goodness-of-fit of model	110
The results of path analysis	111
The results of Moderating Effect testing	112
Personal information of experts in the validation process	122
	Some major pandemics since the 20th century Core components of behaviour change The comparison of various behaviour change theories The comparison between participant observation and non-participant observation Qualitative descriptions for Cronbach Alpha (a) values Demographic profile of participants in NGT discussion People's perceived challenges for behaviour change during pandemics Cimitations of current design interventions for behaviour change during pandemics Demographic profile of informants in the interview Latent variables and measurement items Demographic information of participants Results of reliability analysis SPSS output for KMO and Bartlett's Test SPSS output for Rotated Factor Matrix Reliability and unidimensionality Correlation matrix of the measurements Goodness-of-fit of model The results of path analysis

G

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page	
1.1	A press conference launched by the Chinese government to elaborate on DCZS	4	
1.2	The dynamic COVID-zero strategy in the normalisation stage of pandemic prevention	5	
1.3	Structure of thesis	12	
2.1	The literature review construct	13	
2.2	The interface of China government website	19	
2.3	Graphic design for indigenous communities in Choco, Colombia to promote behaviour change during COVID-19	23	
2.4	Cognitive process of protection motivation theory	29	
2.5	The Theory of Planned Behaviour (TPB) model	30	
2.6	The Social Cognitive Theory	31	
2.7	Diffusion of Innovation Adopter Categories	33	
2.8	Conceptual framework of DOI model.	33	
2.9	The Health Belief Model	35	
2.10	Lilley's model for behaviour change	37	
2.11	Lockton's design toolkits for behaviour change	38	
2.12	The DECIDE model	39	
2.13	Behaviour Change Wheel	40	
2.14	Message Framing Effects on Health Behaviour Change in Different Stages	41	
2.15	Conceptual framework	47	
3.1	Exploratory sequential research design	54	
3.2	Research design framework	55	
3.3	Five steps of NGT discussion	60	
3.4	Six procedures of thematic analysis	62	

3.5	Research framework validation steps	65
4.1	The smart detection doors in railway stations	69
4.2	The smart detection doors in a hospital	69
4.3	Publicity poster in a governmental administration hall (left) and highway station (right)	70
4.4	Publicity board hand hygiene in a governmental administration department	70
4.5	The user interface of the "Tencent News" APP	71
4.6	Self-service handwashing devices and hand sanitiser	72
4.7	Social distancing signs and clapboard on seats and ground	73
4.8	ace masks vending machine (left) and QR code signs and thermo- detectors (right)	73
4.9	Takeaway storage and pickup cabinets	74
4.10	People's behaviour change in a hospital	76
4.11	Key factors influencing people's behaviour change during pandemics	93
4.12	Hypothetical behaviour change framework	96
5.1	The proposed behaviour change framework	114
5.2	Strategic public design framework	118
5.3	The applicability of research framework and design strategy	123
5.4	The applicability of research framework and design strategy	124
5.5	The applicability of research framework and design strategy	124
5.6	The final version of behaviour change framework	126
5.7	The final version of strategic public design framework	127

# LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix		Page
A1	Questions for NGT Discussion	158
A2	NGT Discussion Scenes	159
B1	Interview Consent for Participation in Study 2 (English Version)	160
B2	User Interview Protocols (English Version)	161
B3	Themes and Codes of Interview Data	162
B4	Sample of Transcript in Interview (Translated from Chinese)	164
С	The Questionnaire in Study 3 (English Version)	167
D	Expert Validation Survey for Research Framework	175

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

COVID-19	Coronavirus disease 2019
WHO	World Health Organization
CDC	Center for Disease Control and Prevention
DCZS	Dynamic COVID-Zero Strategy
TPB	Theory of Planned Behaviour
TRA	Theory of Reasoned Action
SCT	Social Cognitive Theory
DOI	Diffusion of innovation theory
HBM	Health Belief Model
PMT	Protection Motivation Theory
NGT	Nominal group technique
CFA	Confirmatory factor analysis
SEM	Structural equation modelling
CB-SEM	Covariance-based Structural Equation Modeling
PLS-SEM	Partial Least Squares Structural Equation Modeling
EFA	Exploratory factor analysis

## **CHAPTER 1**

#### **INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1 Introduction

This chapter illustrates the research background and problem statement, which are the impetus for the study. First, we briefly demonstrated pandemic situations and their impacts, the significance of behavioural change during pandemics, and the integration of design science and behavioural change under a global pandemic background. After that, three research problems were posed accordingly, including the challenge of behaviour change during pandemics, a lack of research and exploration of this issue, and the existing problems in the China and Hefei contexts.

Additionally, this chapter demonstrates the research questions, objectives, and scope, thus establishing the main research direction of this research. The research significance is subsequently illustrated, including theoretical and practical facets. The final section includes the structure and outline of this thesis at the end of this chapter, from which readers can have a basic understanding of the whole study.

## 1.2 Background

Since the 19<sup>th</sup> century, pathogenic viral outbreaks have resulted in complex transmission among humans and other species, posing grave threats to public health and safety (Goyal & Gupta, 2020; Reperant & Osterhaus, 2017). This process escalates due to various anthropogenic activities and their impacts, including extreme forms of predatory behaviour, warfare, colonisation, travel, agriculture, habitat fragmentation, urbanisation, and industrialisation (Piret & Boivin, 2021). Over the past decades, humans have experienced much suffering from various pandemics, such as Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV), hemorrhagic fever viruses (Lassa, Ebola), severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV), and the 2009 H1N1 Pandemic (H1N1pdm09 virus) (Reperant & Osterhaus, 2017; Weber et al., 2016; De Groot et al., 2013; Khanna et al. 2009). These pandemics have left significant and devastating influences on various facets of human society, including economic, financial, social, and environmental, regarding devastating influences (Goyal & Gupta, 2020). The recent COVID-19 pandemic triggered a global catastrophe that dramatically undermined social security and economies (Sharma et al., 2020). Unfortunately, although humans have overcome many past pandemics in different ways, they may face another pandemic soon, and its time and pathogen are unpredictable (Piret & Boivin, 2021). Thus, developing public health solutions for pandemic prevention and control in modern society is pivotal.

When a pandemic occurs, there is often a prolonged and uncertain period before massive vaccination and the successful development of antiviral medicines (Liu et al., 2021). During this period, non-pharmaceutical interventions can act as an effective treatment for containing the spread of viruses (Kamran & Naeim, 2021; Betsch, 2020; Wilder-

Smith & Freedman, 2020; Bavel et al., 2020). During the COVID-19 pandemic, people worldwide were required to follow strict control measures as suggested by the World Health Organisation (WHO) to mitigate the spread of the virus. These social control measures included quarantine, tracing, social distancing, isolation, etc. (Perra, 2021; Vardoulakis et al., 2020). In this regard, non-pharmaceutical interventions were accompanied by rapid and large-scale individual behaviour change.

Behaviour change can often play a critical role in pandemic prevention and control (Michie & West, 2021; Arden & Chilcot, 2020). One primary reason is that pandemics and human behaviour are often intertwined (Perra, 2021). On the one hand, human behaviour and interactions can drive and accelerate the spread of pandemics. On the other hand, pandemic situations can result in public behaviour change. Bavel et al. (2020) highlighted that behavioural sciences could provide valuable insights for containing pandemics and their impacts. Similarly, Betsch (2020) and Rusou and Diamant (2022) also emphasised that the current COVID-19 pandemic could be contained through large-scale and rapid behaviour change.

On the other hand, practical situations can also reveal the association between individuals' behavioural change and pandemic prevention. At the time of this writing, COVID-19 is out of control in many parts of the world, and most people have suffered from several grave waves of the pandemic. One explanation is that many people fail to adhere to behaviour change rules and perform the recommended protective behaviours (Chan et al., 2021). In contrast, the spread of COVID-19 has been widely restricted in China, despite some disadvantaged factors in containing pandemics, such as population density and high population mobility. Some studies attributed this extraordinary success to people's strict compliance with behaviour change rules (Olufadewa et al., 2021; Xu et al., 2020). Also, Ammar et al.'s (2020) research suggested that more changes in public behaviours were significantly associated with lower COVID-19 fatality rates at the country level. In that regard, behaviour change during pandemics is critical and worthy of exploration for researchers.

Scholars have widely explored and researched individuals' behavioural changes and their determinants during pandemics. In 1919, a paper published in *Science Magazine* revealed the association between public behaviour change and the 1918 Spain flu. It demonstrated several obstacles that prevented public behaviour change (Soper, 1919). Rimal and Real (2003) proposed that access to knowledge and information can influence people's perception of risk and motivate them to perform the recommended behaviour during pandemic situations. In 2010, Bish & Michie (2010) conducted a scoping review and found that several demographic factors and personal beliefs on the effectiveness of the recommended behaviour determined behavioural change. Recently, this topic has become more popular due to the profound impact of COVID-19. For instance, Betsch (2020) argued that large-scale and rapid behavioural change could contribute to limiting the unfolding COVID-19 pandemic. She then posed insights into the factors influencing people's behaviour, such as perceived threats, protective and preparedness behaviours, public trust, knowledge and misinformation.

Moreover, Bavel et al. (2020) emphasised that social and behavioural sciences could be used to help citizens perform the recommended behaviour for pandemic prevention. They then illustrated various factors behind the public's behaviour change, including political, social, cultural, and perceptional aspects. Ammar et al. (2020) mentioned that individuals' stresses and worries could also directly impact their behaviour change implementations and adoption of protective measures during a pandemic. Additionally, pandemic fatigue, described as an increasing attitude of apathy or resistance during pandemics, can be a non-negligible issue that decreases people's behaviour change intentions (Crane et al., 2021).

Design researchers should assume responsibility for prompting people's behaviour change during pandemics (Clune, 2010). In design fields, the concept of "design for behaviour change" was developed to describe the link between design and human behaviour, referring to using design approaches to alter human behaviour purposely and encourage desirable practices (Cash et al., 2017; Niedderer et al., 2014). This concept dates back to Herbert Simon's (1969) early understanding of design, which is acknowledged as the capacity to create change by "devising courses of action to change existing situations into preferred ones." Following this, Don Norman coined the term "behavioural design" concerning product design in the 1980s. Nowadays, design approaches entail motivating behaviour or persuasion to draw users' attention and prompt them to do something (Niedderer et al., 2014). As Wendel (2020) described in this book "Designing for Behaviour Change", there are currently numerous tools in the design community, from user-centered design to design thinking, which can be applied to steer and guide people's behaviour change. Lilley (2009) mentioned that designers are able to shape and influence human behaviour intentionally. Tromp et al. (2011) stated that the strength of design as a deliberate means to change behaviour had garnered growing interest, especially in sustainable design fields. Thus, this research strives to facilitate individuals' behaviour change during pandemics by integrating design and behaviour sciences knowledge.

This study was conducted under a normalisation stage of the pandemic prevention context in China. In 2021, the Chinese government developed a "Dynamic COVID-Zero Strategy" (DCZS) to contain the highly contagious "Delta variant" virus. Figure 1.1 demonstrates a press conference launched by the Chinese government, during which National Health Commission members elaborated on DCZS to the public. DCZS is a conclusion of the Chinese experience in coping with COVID-19 in the post-pandemic era, aiming to limit the spread of viruses at a higher level, at a lower cost, and in a shorter period (Ding and Zhang, 2022; Liu et al., 2022; Zhou et al., 2021). Based on big data technology and large-scale nucleic acid testing, public health agencies can rapidly find, control, and cure infected people within a specific geographic area (Liu et al., 2022; Liang et al., 2022). During the post-pandemic era, DCZS is a practical and necessary approach to keeping a balance between public health, social security, economies and people's normal lives (Liu et al., 2022).



# Figure 1.1 : A press conference launched by the Chinese government to elaborate on DCZS

(Source : http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2022-04/29/content 5688078.htm)

According to Liu et al. (2022), there are three pillars in the framework of DCZS: control the source of infection, cut off the transmission routes, and protect susceptible populations; see figure 1.2. In this case, individual behavioural change is a critical component in China's DCZS framework. Compared with other control measures of DCZS, it shows more advantages in some aspects. First, it costs less human and material resources than massive nucleic acid testing. Additionally, people can play a more active role in individual-level behaviour change than in passive compliance with governmental interventions (Liu et al., 2022). During the normalisation of the pandemic prevention period, China's Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) also launched similar behavioural change guidelines to contain the pandemic. The guidelines include wearing face masks, properly washing hands, avoiding touching eyes, nose, and mouth with unwashed hands, reducing contacts, and maintaining social distancing (Wu & Shen, 2021). Based on the above illustration, it is worthwhile to explore the behaviour change situation in China's post-pandemic context.



Figure 1.2 : The dynamic COVID-zero strategy in the normalisation stage of pandemic prevention

(Source : Liu et al., 2022)

## 1.3 Problem statement

## 1.3.1 Challenging Behaviour Change during Pandemics

Although researchers have realised the significance and necessity of protective behaviours during pandemics, achieving genuine and massive behaviour change is still challenging. During the COVID-19 pandemic, people in many parts of the world still fail to adhere to protective behaviour, which may be attributed to various causes (Chan et al., 2021). On the one hand, law enforcement cannot make efforts for behaviour promotion since it is challenging to achieve surveillance of large geographical areas and populations. On the other hand, people's adherence to preventive strategies may be undermined by contextual factors such as cultures, lifestyles, and living circumstances (Chan et al., 2021). A century ago, Soper (1919) emphasised several factors that led to unwillingness and failure of behaviour change in his paper during the Spanish flu. First, people do not clearly recognise the risk they face. Second, social control measures, such as isolation and social distancing, go against human nature. Third, people may unconsciously act as a danger to themselves or others (Bavel et al., 2020). During the long-lasting pandemic period, pandemic-fatigue may emerge and serve as an unresolved adversity that destroys people's willingness to change their behaviour (World Health Organization, 2020).

# **1.3.2** Public Spaces in the Hefei Context

In the current study, public spaces are classified as indoor areas that deliver services to urban dwellers. These places are an indispensable part of people's daily life, assuming responsibility for accommodation, recreation, transportation, and communication. During pandemics, there is an urgent need for re-designing public spaces, primarily due to two causes. On the one hand, current public spaces cannot provide appropriate support for people's behaviour change. On the other hand, public spaces often have a large population density and high population mobility. If people are unwilling to follow behaviour change regulations, these public spaces may become sites where viruses spread quickly among people. Thus, there is an urgent need to design public spaces to facilitate individual behavioural change during pandemics.

At the time of this writing, Hefei had undergone a normalised pandemic prevention situation. This means that people who enter public spaces are required to perform a series of protective behaviours (e.g., mask-wearing, hand hygiene, social distancing) to limit the spread of COVID-19. As long-term and large-scale behaviour change is challenging, the Hefei government has enacted policies and imposed interventions to achieve this goal. These control measures fall into several aspects: First, policymakers launched large campaigns to disseminate knowledge of pandemic-related behaviour to improve people's awareness of behaviour change. Second, occupations and positions were set to check and monitor people's behaviour in public spaces. Third, public facilities and products were designed to support or guide people's behavioural change. However, going through the literature reviews, it can be found that rare studies have been carried out to explore the current behaviour change situations in public spaces in Hefei. Hence, it is still unclear whether these interventions play an effective role in promoting behaviour change during pandemics.

## **1.3.3** The China Context

China has successfully contained several waves of the COVID-19 pandemic, but there is still a long way to achieve final victory. Several disadvantageous conditions may hinder China's pandemic prevention. First, many people from other countries enter China daily, some of whom may become imported cases. In effect, imported cases have accounted for a significant proportion of infectious patients in China since March 2020. As He et al. (2022) pointed out, imported cases of viruses were a major obstacle to pandemic prevention during the post-pandemic period. Second, pathogenic viruses can be attached to imported goods. Hence, people engaging in cross-border trades, such as dockers, airport workers, and cold-chain food logistics workers, can easily be infected by viruses (Han & Liu, 2021). As the second-largest economy, China depends heavily on foreign trade, which may increase contact transmission risk (Zhang et al., 2017). Third, there are many densely populated urban areas in China where viruses can quickly transmit through various approaches. China's large, unevenly distributed population concentrates mainly in large cities and coastal regions. According to a recent government report, until 2019, China had 20 cities with over 4 million people (National Bureau of Statistics, 2020). In addition, Ding and Zhang also listed three challenges for pandemic prevention in China: repeated pandemic waves, increased downward pressure on the economy and social exhaustion (Ding and Zhang, 2022).

## 1.3.4 Lack of Research on Designing for Behaviour Change during Pandemics

Since a global pandemic can undermine public security, economies, and social order at an alarming speed, research related to pandemics is usually topical. Scholars from various fields have contributed their knowledge to pandemic prevention and control, including design research. During pandemics, designers have phenomenal opportunities to exercise ingenious design in many avenues, including isolation and disinfecting materials and equipment, medical equipment and service, treatment planning, surveillance, data analysis, forecasting, and more (Reich, 2020). Similarly, Lai et al. (2020) stated that the current pandemic has raised questions about designing public spaces, providing phenomenal opportunities to rethink/redesign them to keep people safe. In product design fields, Liu et al. (2021) attempted to improve or redesign the current urban furniture for pandemic prevention and control. Thomas et al.'s (2021) and Whitelaw et al.'s (2020) research illustrated various digital health solutions during pandemics, such as inspection, diagnosis, transportation, and isolation. In graphic design, Borzenkova et al. (2021) integrated cultural and gamified elements into poster designs for pandemic-related information dissemination. Regarding the urban design field, Sharifi & Khavarian-Garmsir (2020) summarised four main themes for pandemic-related research during the current COVID-19 pandemic, including environmental quality, socio-economic impacts, management and governance, and transportation, and urban design. Most existing design studies concentrate on developing and producing critical products with complete functionality and usability to cope with pandemics. However, few studies consider how to promote individual behaviour change during pandemics through design interventions.

On the other hand, the concept of "design for behaviour change" has been growingly popular in design sciences and has been explored by many design researchers. Niedderer (2013) summarised four main areas where design approaches were employed to guide intentional behaviour change: sustainability, crime prevention, health promotion (usually based on wearable devices), and safety design. Fogg (2002) proposed "persuasive technology" to change individual attitudes and behaviours based on interactive technology. This approach attempts to understand human behaviours and communication and then designs an interactive system to achieve the expected results. Lilley (2009) proposed three roles that design can play in promoting sustainable behaviour change: guiding change via eco-feedback, maintaining change via behaviour steering, and encouraging transformation via persuasive technology. Lockton et al. (2008) forwarded the concept of "design with intent behaviour," during which a system, including physical products, environments, computer networks, and user interactions, is used to guide, regulate or shape human behaviour. He then developed a design toolkit to utilise product and system design to change user behaviours from six different lenses (Lockton et al., 2010). Aunger and Curtis (2016) developed a behaviour change design (BCD) approach that encompasses both the theoretical level (a theory of change for behaviour) and the practical level (design and evaluating interventions). Mummah et al. (2016) forwarded an IDEAS design framework to provide practical guidance regarding behaviour strategy generation. Xiao (2017) strived to impose design interventions to promote waste recycling behaviour in densely populated urban areas in Hong Kong. Sharma (2018) deemed that designers should also consider those contextual factors impacting human behaviour change, in addition to specific products and interactive systems. However, few studies have explored "design for behaviour change" during a

global pandemic.

In behaviour sciences, researchers have investigated individuals' behaviour change during pandemics and their influential factors. For instance, Bish and Michie's (2010) conducted a scoping literature review and found several demographic factors affecting individuals' behaviour adoption during pandemics, including age, gender, educational level, and race. Similarly, Galasso et al. (2020) also noted that gender differences could result in discrepancies in people's behaviour modifications during pandemics. Coifman et al.'s (2021) research suggested human emotions, such as fear and worry, could indirectly drive individuals' behaviour engagement during the COVID-19 pandemic. However, few studies are dedicated to constructing a research framework that reveals individuals' behaviour formation process during pandemics, especially in China's context. Additionally, despite some knowledge and experience of behaviour change learned from previous pandemics, many variables in the current pandemic need to be reassessed, such as viruses' features, people's access to information, and social media development (Betsch, 2020).

# 1.4 Research Questions

Main research question: How to foster individual behaviour change during pandemics through designing for public spaces in Hefei, China.

Sub-research questions:

**RQ1:** What is the existing situation of behaviour change for pandemic prevention and control in public spaces in Hefei, China?

**RQ2:** What are the key factors influencing people's behaviour change during pandemics?

**RQ3:** How to develop a research framework to promote individual behaviour change during pandemics?

**RQ4:** How to validate the effectiveness of the research framework forwarded in the current study.

# 1.5 Research Objectives

**Main research objectives:** To develop a research framework to promote individual behaviour change during pandemics for public spaces in Hefei, China.

Sub-research objectives:

RO1: To understand people's perception of the pandemic situation and identify key challenges and design limitations for behaviour change.

RO2: To determine the key factors influencing people's behaviour change during pandemics.

RO3: To develop a research framework to promote individual behaviour change during pandemics.

RQ4: To validate the effectiveness of the research framework forwarded in the current study.

### 1.6 Research Scope

This study attempts to develop a research framework to facilitate individual behaviour change during pandemics in public spaces in Hefei, China. To begin with, it presents the definition of pandemics, several pandemics recorded in human history, policies, and public health interventions, especially for the existing pandemic situation. The recommended behaviour change for pandemic prevention and control is discussed. It then provides an overview of several prestigious behaviour change models, followed by a preliminary conceptual framework for behaviour change during pandemics. After that, three studies were conducted to answer research questions and achieve the research objectives. The first study explored how people felt about the existing pandemic situations and attempted to identify people's perceived challenges and design limitations for behaviour change. In the second study, the researcher tried to determine key factors influencing behaviour change during pandemics and reveal the relationship among these factors. Then a behavioural change framework for pandemic prevention and control was constructed by clarifying people's behavioural change intention and formation processes. In the third study, the researcher refined the proposed behavioural change framework based on empirical research. Subsequently, the researcher discussed research findings and proposed design strategies to prompt pandemic-related behaviour change in public spaces, followed by an expert survey for validation. Finally, the research implementations, knowledge contribution, and limitations were summarised.

## 1.7 Significance of Research

This study is an important endeavour to promote individuals' behaviour change during pandemics in public spaces in Hefei by integrating design and behavioural sciences knowledge. It aims to provide people with a feasible solution when public health crises emerge. First, this research identified people's perceived challenges and design limitations of behaviour change during pandemics. Then it determined the key factors that impacted people's behaviour change during pandemics and developed a research framework by comprehending people's behaviour mechanisms. Based on these theoretical achievements, the researcher proposed design strategies to prompt the pandemic-related behaviour change. Hence, this study can provide a new perspective on pandemic prevention and control in densely populated urban areas. The primary significance of this thesis is described as follows:

First, our research findings can help people perform the recommended behaviour and adapt to new behaviour patterns during a pandemic. Generally, when a pandemic emerges, authorities will adopt non-pharmaceutical interventions to contain the spread of viruses (Betsch, 2020; Wilder-Smith & Freedman, 2020). These non-pharmaceutical interventions, known as social control measures, often require a large-scale and rapid behavioural change in the general public, including face mask-wearing, hand hygiene, social distancing, and contact reduction. In that regard, this study can contribute to controlling the spread of viruses, thereby minimising the destructive impacts of pandemics.

Besides, our research can help people prepare for the next pandemic in the near future. In modern society, globalisation and industrialisation have raised population mobility, making it easier for viruses to transmit across the globe. Humans have suffered from several pandemics over the past few decades. Although many past pandemics were overcome, humans may face another unpredictable pandemic shortly (Piret & Boivin, 2021). Hence, making preparations for future pandemics is necessary and valuable.

Second, this study can provide novel insights for policymakers, public-space administrators, and designers when dealing with pandemic situations. Based on the theoretical proposals, policymakers can enact more effective policies and regulations; administrators can gain an in-depth understanding of how to organise, coordinate, manage, and control citizens in public spaces; and designers can improve or re-design public facilities, tools, wearable devices, public environments, and smartphone applications to facilitate individual behaviour change during pandemics.

Third, the research outcomes in this study can be applied to other common infectious diseases in human society. Droplets and contact can transmit the current COVID-19 pandemic, so research on COVID-19 can be referred to those contagious diseases with similar transmission methods, such as flu and tuberculosis.

## 1.8 Outline of Thesis

This study is categorised into the following sections:

**Chapter one:** Chapter one is an overview of the whole research. It presents research backgrounds and introduces research problems. This chapter can give readers a precise and fast understanding of the research topic. The introduction, problem statement, research questions, research objectives, significance of the research, research framework, and outline are outlined in this chapter.

**Chapter two:** Chapter two is the literature review section. It begins with a review of several of the most influential pandemics in human history. Next, the development of policies, practices, and facilities for pandemic prevention and control is examined. After that, it discusses several classic models and theories for behaviour change from previous studies, providing a theoretical basis for the following research design. Finally, a preliminary conceptual framework was constructed.

**Chapter three:** Chapter three describes the research methods employed in this study. It starts with a research design framework that describes the whole research process. Then, detailed data collection and analysis methods are represented. The study's validity and reliability is discussed in this chapter's final section.

**Chapter four:** Chapter four demonstrates research findings derived from three studies. The first study examined the existing situation of behaviour change during pandemics in public spaces in Hefei, China. The researcher identified people's perceived challenges and design limitations of behavioural change in the current pandemic. The second study determined the key factors influencing people's behavioural change during pandemics and developed a research framework revealing behaviour intention and formation process. The third study shows the structural relationships among variables in the behaviour change framework through empirical research and further improves it.

**Chapter five:** Chapter five discusses the research findings of this study. It then develops public design strategies used to guide practical designs for pandemic-related behaviour change in public spaces in China. After that, an expert survey was conducted to validate the research framework.

**Chapter six:** This chapter answers four research questions, concludes the whole study, and sheds light on research implications, knowledge contributions, limitations, and recommendations for future studies.

# **1.9** Structure of Thesis





#### REFERENCES

- Abrams, T. E., Lloyd, A. A., Held, M. L., & Skeesick, J. D. (2022). Social workers as members of burn care teams: A qualitative thematic analysis. *Burns*, 48(1), 191– 200.
- Agarwal, V. (2014). A/H1N1 vaccine intentions in college students: an application of the theory of planned behaviour. *Journal of American College Health*, 62(6), 416–424.
- Ahmed, F., Zviedrite, N., & Uzicanin, A. (2018). Effectiveness of workplace social distancing measures in reducing influenza transmission: a systematic review. *BMC Public Health*, 18(1), 1–13.
- Ajzen, I. (1985). From Intentions to Actions: A Theory of Planned Behaviour. In: Kuhl, J., Beckmann, J. (eds) Action Control. (pp. 11-39). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Ajzen, I. (1991). The theory of planned behaviour. Organizational Behaviour and Human Decision Processes, 50(2), 179–211.
- Ajzen, I. (2002). Perceived behavioural control, self-efficacy, locus of control, and the theory of planned behaviour 1. Journal of applied social psychology, 32(4), 665-683.
- Ajzen, I. (2020). The theory of planned behaviour: Frequently asked questions. *Human* Behaviour and Emerging Technologies, 2(4), 314–324.
- Alharahsheh, H. H., & Pius, A. (2020). A review of key paradigms: Positivism VS interpretivism. *Global Academic Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences*, 2(3), 39–43.
- Ali, M. Y., & Bhatti, R. (2020). <? covid19?> COVID-19 (Coronavirus) Pandemic: Information Sources Channels for the Public Health Awareness. Asia Pacific Journal of Public Health, 32(4), 168-169.
- Alicea-Planas, J., Trudeau, J. M., & Vásquez Mazariegos, W. F. (2021). COVID-19 risk perceptions and social distancing practice in Latin America. *Hispanic Health Care International*, 19(4), 254–259.
- Al-Jayyousi, G. F., Nour, M., Suliman, J., Abed Alah, M., Ali, K., Abdeen, S., ... & Farag, E. (2022). Barriers to Practicing COVID-19 Preventive Behaviours Among Migrant Workers in Qatar: A Qualitative Study During the First Wave of the Pandemic. International journal of public health, 147.
- Allegranzi, B., Nejad, S. B., Combescure, C., Graafmans, W., Attar, H., Donaldson, L., & Pittet, D. (2011). Burden of endemic health-care-associated infection in developing countries: systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet*, 377(9761), 228–241.
- Alyavina, E., Nikitas, A., & Njoya, E. T. (2020). Mobility as a service and sustainable travel behaviour: A thematic analysis study. *Transportation Research Part F:*

Traffic Psychology and Behaviour, 73, 362–381.

- Ammar, N., Aly, N. M., Folayan, M. O., Khader, Y., Virtanen, J. I., Al-Batayneh, O. B., Mohebbi, S. Z., Attia, S., Howaldt, H.-P., & Boettger, S. (2020). Behaviour change due to COVID-19 among dental academics—The theory of planned behaviour: Stresses, worries, training, and pandemic severity. *PloS One*, 15(9), e0239961.
- Anderson, C. L., & Agarwal, R. (2010). Practicing safe computing: A multimethod empirical examination of home computer user security behavioural intentions. *MIS Quarterly*, 613–643.
- Anderson, J. C., & Gerbing, D. W. (1988). Structural equation modeling in practice: A review and recommended two-step approach. *Psychological Bulletin*, 103(3), 411.
- Arden, M. A., & Chilcot, J. (2020). Health psychology and the coronavirus (COVID-19) global pandemic: A call for research. *British journal of health psychology*, 25(2), 231–232.
- Ang, T., Wei, S., & Arli, D. (2021). Social distancing behavior during COVID-19: a TPB perspective. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*, 39(6), 809-824.
- Armitage, C. J. (2009). Is there utility in the transtheoretical model?. British journal of health psychology, 14(2), 195-210.
- Arslan, T., Yilmaz, V., Aksoy, H. (2012). Structural Equation Model for Environmentally Conscious Purchasing Behaviour. International Journal of Environmental Research, 6(1), 323-334.
- Aunger, R., & Curtis, V. (2016). Behaviour Centred Design: towards an applied science of behaviour change. *Health Psychology Review*, 10(4), 425–446.
- Bae, S. Y., & Chang, P. J. (2021). The effect of coronavirus disease-19 (COVID-19) risk perception on behavioural intention towards 'untact'tourism in South Korea during the first wave of the pandemic (March 2020). Current Issues in Tourism, 24(7), 1017-1035.
- Bagozzi, R. P., & Yi, Y. (1988). On the evaluation of structural equation models. *Journal* of the academy of marketing science, 16, 74-94.
- Bai, Y., Lin, C.-C., Lin, C.-Y., Chen, J.-Y., Chue, C.-M., & Chou, P. (2004). Survey of stress reactions among health care workers involved with the SARS outbreak. *Psychiatric Services*, 55(9), 1055–1057.

Baker, S. E., & Edwards, R. (2012). How many qualitative interviews is enough.

- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action. Englewoods Cliffs. NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Bandura, A. (1999). Social cognitive theory: An agentic perspective. Asian Journal of Social Psychology, 2(1), 21–41.

- Bandura, A. (2008). Social cognitive theory of mass communication. In J. Bryant & M.
  B. Oliver (Eds.), Media Effects: Advances in Theory and Research (pp. 94-124).
  New York, NY: Routledge.
- Barry, E., Greenhalgh, T., & Fahy, N. (2018). How are health-related behaviours influenced by a diagnosis of pre-diabetes? A meta-narrative review. BMC Medicine, 16(1), 1–17.
- Batra, R. (2021). A thematic analysis to identify barriers, gaps, and challenges for the implementation of public-private-partnerships in housing. *Habitat International*, 118, 102454.
- Bavel, J. J. Van, Baicker, K., Boggio, P. S., Capraro, V., Cichocka, A., Cikara, M., Crockett, M. J., Crum, A. J., Douglas, K. M., & Druckman, J. N. (2020). Using social and behavioural science to support COVID-19 pandemic response. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 4(5), 460–471.
- Beacom, E., Furey, S., Hollywood, L. E., & Humphreys, P. (2021). Food poverty contributors: individual, structural or political? Examining stakeholder perspectives using interviews and nominal group technique. *British Food Journal*.
- Beauchamp, M. R., Crawford, K. L., & Jackson, B. (2019). Social cognitive theory and physical activity: Mechanisms of behaviour change, critique, and legacy. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 42, 110–117.
- Bell, E., Bryman, A., & Harley, B. (2018). *Business research methods*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Berbekova, A., Uysal, M., & Assaf, A. G. (2021). A thematic analysis of crisis management in tourism: A theoretical perspective. *Tourism Management*, 86, 104342.
- Berman, E. A. (2017). An Exploratory Sequential Mixed Methods Approach to Understanding Researchers' Data Management Practices at UVM: Integrated Findings to Develop Research Data Services. [Electronic version] Journal of eScience Librarianship 6(1): e1104.
- Betsch, C. (2020). How behavioural science data helps mitigate the COVID-19 crisis. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 4(5), 438.
- Birkmeyer, S., Wirtz, B. W., & Langer, P. F. (2021). Determinants of mHealth success: An empirical investigation of the user perspective. *International Journal of Information Management*, 59, 102351.
- Bish, A., & Michie, S. (2010). Demographic and attitudinal determinants of protective behaviours during a pandemic: A review. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, 15(4), 797–824.
- Bond, R. M., Fariss, C. J., Jones, J. J., Kramer, A. D. I., Marlow, C., Settle, J. E., & Fowler, J. H. (2012). A 61-million-person experiment in social influence and political mobilization. *Nature*, 489(7415), 295–298.

- Borzenkova, G., Golovátina-Mora, P., Ramirez, P.A.Z., Sarmiento, J.M.H. (2021). Gamification Design for Behaviour Change of Indigenous Communities in Choco, Colombia, During COVID-19 Pandemic. In: Spanellis, A., Harviainen, J.T. (eds) *Transforming Society and Organizations through Gamification* (pp. 309–334). London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Brace, I. (2018). *Questionnaire design: How to plan, structure and write survey material for effective market research*. London: Kogan Page Publishers.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), 77–101.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2019). Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 11(4), 589–597.
- Brooks, S. K., Webster, R. K., Smith, L. E., Woodland, L., Wessely, S., Greenberg, N., & Rubin, G. J. (2020). The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: rapid review of the evidence. *The Lancet*, 395(10227), 912–920.
- Brownson, R. C., Seiler, R., & Eyler, A. A. (2010). Peer Reviewed: Measuring the Impact of Public Health Policys. *Preventing Chronic Disease*, 7(4).
- Cai, S., Long, X., Li, L., Liang, H., Wang, Q., & Ding, X. (2019). Determinants of intention and behaviour of low carbon commuting through bicycle-sharing in China. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 212, 602–609.
- Caley, P., Philp, D. J., & McCracken, K. (2008). Quantifying social distancing arising from pandemic influenza. *Journal of the Royal Society Interface*, 5(23), 631–639.
- Campbell, K. A., Fergie, L., Coleman-Haynes, T., Cooper, S., Lorencatto, F., Ussher, M., Dyas, J., & Coleman, T. (2018). Improving behavioural support for smoking cessation in pregnancy: What are the barriers to stopping and which behaviour change techniques can influence them? Application of theoretical domains framework. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 15(2), 359.
- Cao, J., & Wang, C. (2019). Conceptual Model of Information Framing Effects in Different Stages of Health Behavior Change. *Library and Information Service*, 63 (5), 23-31. (In Chinese)
- Carpenter, C. J. (2010). A meta-analysis of the effectiveness of health belief model variables in predicting behaviour. *Health Communication*, 25(8), 661–669.
- Cash, P. J., Hartlev, C. G., & Durazo, C. B. (2017). Behavioural design: A process for integrating behaviour change and design. *Design Studies*, 48, 96–128.
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10(6), 807–815.

Castro, O., Vergeer, I., Bennie, J., Cagas, J., & Biddle, S. J. (2021). Using the behaviour

change wheel to understand university students' prolonged sitting time and identify potential intervention strategies. International Journal of Behavioural Medicine, 28, 360-371.

- Cauchemez, S., Kiem, C. T., Paireau, J., Rolland, P., & Fontanet, A. (2020). Lockdown impact on COVID-19 epidemics in regions across metropolitan France. *The Lancet*, 396(10257), 1068–1069.
- Caulkins, J., Grass, D., Feichtinger, G., Hartl, R., Kort, P. M., Prskawetz, A., Seidl, A., & Wrzaczek, S. (2020). How long should the COVID-19 lockdown continue? *Plos One*, 15(12), e0243413.
- CC, S., & Prathap, S. K. (2020). Continuance adoption of mobile-based payments in Covid-19 context: an integrated framework of health belief model and expectation confirmation model. International Journal of Pervasive Computing and Communications, 16(4), 351-369.
- Champion, V. L., & Skinner, C. S. (2008). The health belief model. *Health Behaviour* and *Health Education: Theory, Research, and Practice*, 4, 45–65. Hoboken: John Wiley & Sons.
- Chan, D. K. C., Zhang, C.-Q., & Weman-Josefsson, K. (2021). Why people failed to adhere to COVID-19 preventive behaviours? Perspectives from an integrated behaviour change model. *Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology*, 42(3), 375–376.
- Chavarría, E., Diba, F., Marcus, M. E., Marthoenis, Reuter, A., Rogge, L., & Vollmer, S. (2021). Knowing versus doing: Protective health behaviour against COVID-19 in Aceh, Indonesia. The Journal of Development Studies, 57(8), 1245-1266.
- Chen, T. L. (2014). Exploring e-learning effectiveness perceptions of local government staff based on the diffusion of innovations model. *Administration & Society*, 46(4), 450-466.
- Cherry, K. (2019). Sociocultural theory of cognitive development. Verywellmind. November, 16.
- Chin, W. W. (1998). Commentary: Issues and opinion on structural equation modeling. In *MIS quarterly* (pp. vii–xvi). JSTOR.
- Christakis, N. A., & Fowler, J. H. (2013). Social contagion theory: examining dynamic social networks and human behaviour. *Statistics in Medicine*, 32(4), 556–577.
- Chughtai, A. A., Seale, H., & Macintyre, C. R. (2020). Effectiveness of cloth masks for protection against severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 26(10).
- Ciesielska, M., Boström, K. W., & Öhlander, M. (2018). Observation methods. In *Qualitative methodologies in organization studies* (pp. 33-52). Palgrave Macmillan, Cham.

Clune, S. (2010). Design and behavioural change. Journal of Design Strategies, 4(1),

68–75.

- Coifman, K. G., Disabato, D. J., Aurora, P., Seah, T. H. S., Mitchell, B., Simonovic, N., Foust, J. L., Sidney, P. G., Thompson, C. A., & Taber, J. M. (2021). What drives preventive health behaviour during a global pandemic? Emotion and worry. *Annals of Behavioural Medicine*, 55(8), 791–804.
- Coroiu, A., Moran, C., Campbell, T., & Geller, A. C. (2020). Barriers and facilitators of adherence to social distancing recommendations during COVID-19 among a large international sample of adults. PloS one, 15(10), e0239795.
- Cortina, J. M. (1993). What is coefficient alpha? An examination of theory and applications. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(1), 98.
- Crane, M. A., Shermock, K. M., Omer, S. B., & Romley, J. A. (2021). Change in reported adherence to nonpharmaceutical interventions during the COVID-19 pandemic, April-November 2020. Jama, 325(9), 883–885.
- Croker, R.A. (2009). An Introduction to Qualitative Research. In: Heigham, J., Croker, R.A. (eds) *Qualitative Research in Applied Linguistics* (pp. 3–24). London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Davis, F. D., Bagozzi, R. P., & Warshaw, P. R. (1989). User acceptance of computer technology: A comparison of two theoretical models. *Management Science*, 35(8), 982–1003.
- Dearing, J. W. (2009). Applying diffusion of innovation theory to intervention development. *Research on social work practice*, 19(5), 503-518.
- De Groot, R. J., Baker, S. C., Baric, R. S., Brown, C. S., Drosten, C., Enjuanes, L., Fouchier, R. A. M., Galiano, M., Gorbalenya, A. E., & Memish, Z. A. (2013). Commentary: Middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus (mers-cov): announcement of the coronavirus study group. *Journal of Virology*, 87(14), 7790–7792.
- Dehning, J., Zierenberg, J., Spitzner, F. P., Wibral, M., Neto, J. P., Wilczek, M., & Priesemann, V. (2020). Inferring change points in the spread of COVID-19 reveals the effectiveness of interventions. *Science*, 369(6500), eabb9789.
- Delbecq, A. L., & Van de Ven, A. H. (1971). A group process model for problem identification and program planning. *The Journal of Applied Behavioural Science*, 7(4), 466–492.
- De Medeiros, J. F., Da Rocha, C. G., & Ribeiro, J. L. D. (2018). Design for sustainable behaviour (DfSB): Analysis of existing frameworks of behaviour change strategies, experts' assessment and proposal for a decision support diagram. Journal of Cleaner Production, 188, 402-415.
- Deng, L., Yang, M., & Marcoulides, K. M. (2018). Structural equation modeling with many variables: A systematic review of issues and developments. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 580.

- Denzin, N. K. (2017). The research act: A theoretical introduction to sociological methods. Routledge.
- Dinev, T., Goo, J., Hu, Q., & Nam, K. (2009). User behaviour towards protective information technologies: the role of national cultural differences. *Information Systems Journal*, 19(4), 391–412.
- Ding, D., & Zhang, R. (2022). China's COVID-19 control strategy and its impact on the global pandemic. Frontiers in Public Health, 483.
- Doshi, P. (2011). The elusive definition of pandemic influenza. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 89, 532–538.
- Eckhardt, G. (2002). Culture's consequences: Comparing values, behaviours, institutions and organisations across nations. Australian Journal of Management, 27(1), 89–94.
- Fabrigar, L. R., Wegener, D. T., MacCallum, R. C., & Strahan, E. J. (1999). Evaluating the use of exploratory factor analysis in psychological research. *Psychological Methods*, 4(3), 272.
- FAI Works around the Clock to Meet Critical Covid-19 Demands. Retrieved 24 March 2020 from https://www.fai.ag/news/fai-works-aroundthe-clock-to-meet-critical-covid-19-demands/
- Fathian-Dastgerdi, Z., Tavakoli, B., & Jaleh, M. (2021). Factors associated with preventive behaviours of COVID-19 among adolescents: Applying the health belief model. *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy*, 17(10), 1786– 1790.
- Fiorillo, A., Sampogna, G., Giallonardo, V., Del Vecchio, V., Luciano, M., Albert, U., Carmassi, C., Carrà, G., Cirulli, F., & Dell'Osso, B. (2020). Effects of the lockdown on the mental health of the general population during the COVID-19 pandemic in Italy: Results from the COMET collaborative network. *European Psychiatry*, 63(1).
- Fishbein, M., & Cappella, J. N. (2006). The role of theory in developing effective health communications. *Journal of Communication*, 56(suppl\_1), S1–S17.
- Flora, J. A., Maibach, E. W., & Maccoby, N. (1989). The role of media across four levels of health promotion intervention. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 10(1), 181–201.
- Fogg, B. J. (2002). Persuasive technology: using computers to change what we think and do. *Ubiquity*, 2002(12), 2.
- Fong, M. W., Gao, H., Wong, J. Y., Xiao, J., Shiu, E. Y. C., Ryu, S., & Cowling, B. J. (2020). Nonpharmaceutical measures for pandemic influenza in nonhealthcare settings—social distancing measures. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 26(5), 976.
- Forman, E. A., & Kraker, M. J. (1985). The social origins of logic: The contributions of Piaget and Vygotsky. *New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development*,

1985(29), 23–39.

- Fornell, C., & Larcker, D. F. (1981). Evaluating structural equation models with unobservable variables and measurement error. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 18(1), 39–50.
- Foth, T., Efstathiou, N., Vanderspank-Wright, B., Ufholz, L.-A., Dütthorn, N., Zimansky, M., & Humphrey-Murto, S. (2016). The use of Delphi and Nominal Group Technique in nursing education: a review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 60, 112–120.
- Galasso, V., Pons, V., Profeta, P., Becher, M., Brouard, S., & Foucault, M. (2020). Gender differences in COVID-19 attitudes and behaviour: Panel evidence from eight countries. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 117(44), 27285–27291.
- Gallagher, K. M., & Updegraff, J. A. (2012). Health message framing effects on attitudes, intentions, and behaviour: a meta-analytic review. Annals of behavioural medicine, 43(1), 101-116.
- Gao, W., Liu, Z., Guo, Q., & Li, X. (2018). The dark side of ubiquitous connectivity in smartphone-based SNS: An integrated model from information perspective. *Computers in Human Behaviour*, 84, 185–193.
- Geiger, N., Swim, J. K., & Fraser, J. (2017). Creating a climate for change: Interventions, efficacy and public discussion about climate change. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 51, 104–116.
- Gerend, M. A., & Shepherd, J. E. (2007). Using message framing to promote acceptance of the human papillomavirus vaccine. Health Psychology, 26(6), 745.
- Gibbs, S. G., Herstein, J. J., Le, A. B., Beam, E. L., Cieslak, T. J., Lawler, J. V, Santarpia, J. L., Stentz, T. L., Kopocis-Herstein, K. R., & Achutan, C. (2019). Review of literature for air medical evacuation high-level containment transport. *Air Medical Journal*, 38(5), 359–365.
- Gibson, L. P., Magnan, R. E., Kramer, E. B., & Bryan, A. D. (2021). Theory of Planned Behaviour Analysis of Social Distancing During the COVID-19 Pandemic: Focusing on the Intention–Behaviour Gap. Annals of Behavioural Medicine, 55(8), 805–812.
- Glanz, K., Rimer, B. K., & Viswanath, K. (2015). *Health Behaviour: Theory, Research, and Practice*. Hoboken: Wiley.
- Goh, E., Ritchie, B., & Wang, J. (2017). Non-compliance in national parks: An extension of the theory of planned behaviour model with pro-environmental values. *Tourism Management*, 59, 123–127.
- Goodman, L. A. (1961). Snowball sampling. *The Annals of Mathematical Statistics*, 148–170.

Goyal, M. K., & Gupta, A. K. (Eds.). (2020). Integrated risk of pandemic: Covid-19

impacts, resilience and recommendations. Berlin: Springer, 107-132.

- Grayson, M. L., Melvani, S., Druce, J., Barr, I. G., Ballard, S. A., Johnson, P. D. R., Mastorakos, T., & Birch, C. (2009). Efficacy of soap and water and alcoholbased hand-rub preparations against live H1N1 influenza virus on the hands of human volunteers. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 48(3), 285–291.
- Guest, G., MacQueen, K. M., & Namey, E. E. (2011). *Applied thematic analysis*. Thousand Oaks: Sage publications.
- Hagger, M. S., Smith, S. R., Keech, J. J., Moyers, S. A., & Hamilton, K. (2020). Predicting social distancing intention and behaviour during the COVID-19 pandemic: An integrated social cognition model. *Annals of Behavioural Medicine*, 54(10), 713–727.
- Hale, J. L., Householder, B. J., & Greene, K. L. (2002). The theory of reasoned action. *The Persuasion Handbook: Developments in Theory and Practice*, 14(2002), 259–286.
- Han, S., & Liu, X. (2021). Can imported cold food cause COVID-19 recurrent outbreaks? A review. Environmental chemistry letters, 1-11.
- Hayward, A. C., Beale, S., Johnson, A. M., Fragaszy, E. B., & Group, F. W. (2020).
   Public activities preceeding the onset of acute respiratory infection syndromes in adults in England-implications for the use of social distancing to control pandemic respiratory infections. *Wellcome open research*, 5, 54. https://doi.org/10.12688/wellcomeopenres.15795.1
- Henson, R. K., & Roberts, J. K. (2006). Use of exploratory factor analysis in published research: Common errors and some comment on improved practice. *Educational* and Psychological Measurement, 66(3), 393–416.
- He, X., Gong, F., Sun, X., Hu, G., & Lin, J. (2022). Prevention and Control Measures for Imported SARS-CoV-2 Transmission During the Postpandemic Period in Shenzhen, China. Disaster medicine and public health preparedness, 17, e143.
- Hilfiker, L., & Ganguly, S. (2020). A Review of Pandemics. In Integrated Risk of Pandemic: Covid-19 Impacts, Resilience and Recommendations (pp. 21–60). Singapore: Springer.

Honigsbaum, M. (2009). Pandemic. The Lancet, 373(9679), 1939.

- Huang, H., Chen, Y., & Yan, Z. (2021). Impacts of social distancing on the spread of infectious diseases with asymptomatic infection: A mathematical model. *Applied Mathematics and Computation*, 398, 125983.
- Huang, X., Dai, S., & Xu, H. (2020). Predicting tourists' health risk preventative behaviour and travelling satisfaction in Tibet: Combining the theory of planned behaviour and health belief model. Tourism Management Perspectives, 33, 100589.

Ibuka, Y., Chapman, G. B., Meyers, L. A., Li, M., & Galvani, A. P. (2010). The

dynamics of risk perceptions and precautionary behaviour in response to 2009 (H1N1) pandemic influenza. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 10(1), 1–11.

- Janmaimool, P. (2017). Application of protection motivation theory to investigate sustainable waste management behaviours. *Sustainability*, 9(7), 1079.
- Jans, M., Aremia, M., Killmer, B., Alaittar, L., Molnar, L. J., & Eby, D. W. (2015). Potential mechanisms underlying the decision to use a seat belt: A literature review.
- Janz, N. K., & Becker, M. H. (1984). The health belief model: A decade later. *Health Education Quarterly*, 11(1), 1–47.
- Jefferson, T., Del Mar, C., Dooley, L., Ferroni, E., Al-Ansary, L. A., Bawazeer, G. A., ... & Rivetti, A. (2009). Physical interventions to interrupt or reduce the spread of respiratory viruses: systematic review. *Bmj*, 339.
- Jia, D., Sun, C., Zhou, Z., Zhao, Q., Yu, Q., Liu, G., & Wang, Y. (2021). The Role of Creative Publicity in Different Periods of the COVID-19 Outbreak in China: Taking the Creative Publicity of Chinese Poetry as an Example. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 209.
- Johannesson, P., & Perjons, E. (2014). *An introduction to design science* (Vol. 10). Cham: Springer.
- Jokonya, O. (2017). Critical literature review of theory of planned behaviour in the information systems research. DEStech Transactions on Computer Science and Engineering, 2017, 177-181.
- Jose, R., Narendran, M., Bindu, A., Beevi, N., Manju, L., & Benny, P. V. (2021). Public perception and preparedness for the pandemic COVID 19: a health belief model approach. Clinical epidemiology and global health, 9, 41-46.
- Kaminski, J. (2011). Diffusion of innovation theory. *Canadian Journal of Nursing Informatics*, 6(2), 1-6.
- Kamga, C., & Eickemeyer, P. (2021). Slowing the spread of COVID-19: Review of "Social distancing" interventions deployed by public transit in the United States and Canada. *Transport Policy*, 106, 25–36.
- Kamran, A., & Naeim, M. (2021). Behavioural change theories: a necessity for managing COVID-19. *Public Health*, 197, e4.
- Kantamneni, N. (2020). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on marginalized populations in the United States: A research agenda. *Journal of Vocational Behaviour*, 119, 103439.
- Karahanna, E., Straub, D. W., & Chervany, N. L. (1999). Information technology adoption across time: a cross-sectional comparison of pre-adoption and postadoption beliefs. *MIS Quarterly*, 183–213.

Karasneh, R., Al-Azzam, S., Muflih, S., Soudah, O., Hawamdeh, S., & Khader, Y.

(2021). Media's effect on shaping knowledge, awareness risk perceptions and communication practices of pandemic COVID-19 among pharmacists. *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy*, 17(1), 1897–1902.

- Khan, U., Mehta, R., Arif, M. A., & Lakhani, O. J. (2020). Pandemics of the past: A narrative review. *J Pak Med Assoc*, 70(5).
- Khanna, M., Gupta, N., Gupta, A., & Vijayan, V. K. (2009). Influenza A (H1N1) 2009: a pandemic alarm. *Journal of Biosciences*, 34(3), 481–489.
- Kharroubi, S., & Saleh, F. (2020). Are lockdown measures effective against COVID-19? *Frontiers in Public Health*, 610.
- Kim, J., Yang, K., Min, J., & White, B. (2022). Hope, fear, and consumer behavioural change amid COVID-19: Application of protection motivation theory. International Journal of Consumer Studies, 46(2), 558-574.
- Klein, A., & Moosbrugger, H. (2000). Maximum likelihood estimation of latent interaction effects with the LMS method. *Psychometrika*, 65(4), 457–474.
- Kodali, P. B., Hense, S., Kopparty, S., Kalapala, G. R., & Haloi, B. (2020). How Indians responded to the Arogya Setu app? *Indian Journal of Public Health*, 64(6), 228.
- Kyriazos, T. A. (2018). Applied psychometrics: sample size and sample power considerations in factor analysis (EFA, CFA) and SEM in general. *Psychology*, 9(08), 2207.
- Lai, K. Y., Webster, C., Kumari, S., & Sarkar, C. (2020). The nature of cities and the Covid-19 pandemic. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, 46, 27– 31.
- Leung, G. M., Lam, T. H., Ho, L. M., Ho, S. Y., Chan, B. H. Y., Wong, I. O. L., & Hedley, A. J. (2003). The impact of community psychological responses on outbreak control for severe acute respiratory syndrome in Hong Kong. *Journal* of Epidemiology & Community Health, 57(11), 857-863.
- Liang, W. N., Liu, M., Liu, J., Wang, Y. D., Wu, J., & Liu, X. (2022). The dynamic COVID-zero strategy on prevention and control of COVID-19 in China. Zhonghua yi xue za zhi, 102(4), 239-242.
- Liao, M., Liu, H., Wang, X., Hu, X., Huang, Y., Liu, X., Brenan, K., Mecha, J., Nirmalan, M., & Lu, J. R. (2021). A technical review of face mask wearing in preventing respiratory COVID-19 transmission. *Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science*, 52, 101417.
- Lilley, D. (2009). Design for sustainable behaviour: strategies and perceptions. *Design Studies*, 30(6), 704–720.
- Lin, L., McCloud, R. F., Bigman, C. A., & Viswanath, K. (2017). Tuning in and catching on? Examining the relationship between pandemic communication and awareness and knowledge of MERS in the USA. *Journal of Public Health*, 39(2), 282–289.

- Little, T. D. (2013). Longitudinal structural equation modeling. Guilford Press: New York, NY, USA, 2013.
- Liu, J., Liu, M., & Liang, W. (2022). The dynamic COVID-Zero strategy in China. *China CDC Weekly*, 4(4), 74.
- Liu, L., Xie, J., Li, K., & Ji, S. (2020). Exploring how media influence preventive behaviour and excessive preventive intention during the COVID-19 pandemic in China. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(21), 7990.
- Liu, N., Nikitas, A., & Parkinson, S. (2020). Exploring expert perceptions about the cyber security and privacy of Connected and Autonomous Vehicles: A thematic analysis approach. *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 75, 66–86.
- Liu, P. L. (2021). COVID-19 information on social media and preventive behaviours: Managing the pandemic through personal responsibility. *Social Science & Medicine*, 277, 113928.
- Liu, Y., Gan, Y., Song, Y., & Liu, J. (2021). What influences the perceived trust of a voice-enabled smart home system: An empirical study. *Sensors*, 21(6), 2037.
- Lockton, D., Harrison, D., & Stanton, N. (2008). Making the user more efficient: Design for sustainable behaviour. *International Journal of Sustainable Engineering*, 1(1), 3–8.
- Lockton, D., Harrison, D., & Stanton, N. A. (2010). The Design with Intent Method: A design tool for influencing user behaviour. *Applied Ergonomics*, 41(3), 382–392.
- Loeb, M., Dafoe, N., Mahony, J., John, M., Sarabia, A., Glavin, V., Webby, R., Smieja, M., Earn, D. J. D., & Chong, S. (2009). Surgical mask vs N95 respirator for preventing influenza among health care workers: a randomized trial. *Jama*, 302(17), 1865–1871.
- Lotfinejad, N., Peters, A., & Pittet, D. (2020). Hand hygiene and the novel coronavirus pandemic: the role of healthcare workers. *The Journal of Hospital Infection*, 105(4), 776.
- Luangasanatip, N., Hongsuwan, M., Limmathurotsakul, D., Lubell, Y., Lee, A. S., Harbarth, S., Day, N. P. J., Graves, N., & Cooper, B. S. (2015). Comparative efficacy of interventions to promote hand hygiene in hospital: systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Bmj*, 351.
- Lupton, D. (2013). Risk and emotion: towards an alternative theoretical perspective. *Health, Risk & Society*, 15(8), 634–647.
- MacIntyre, C. R., & Chughtai, A. A. (2015). Facemasks for the prevention of infection in healthcare and community settings. *Bmj*, *350*.
- Madan, A., & Gupta, A. K. (2020). Understanding Public Health Interventions: Isolation, Quarantine, Social Distancing. In *Integrated Risk of Pandemic: Covid-19*

Impacts, Resilience and Recommendations (pp. 333–344). Singapore: Springer.

- Mangurian, C., Niu, G. C., Schillinger, D., Newcomer, J. W., Dilley, J., & Handley, M. A. (2017). Utilization of the Behaviour Change Wheel framework to develop a model to improve cardiometabolic screening for people with severe mental illness. *Implementation Science*, 12(1), 1–16.
- Manuell, M., & Cukor, J. (2011). Mother Nature versus human nature: public compliance with evacuation and quarantine. *Disasters*, 35(2), 417–442.
- Markowitz, A. (2020). *Does Your State Have a Mask Mandate Due to Coronavirus*. Retrieved 30 July 2020 from http://www. aarp. org/health/healthy-living/info-2020/states
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2014). *Designing qualitative research*. Thousand Oaks: Sage publications.
- Martin, P. M. V, & Martin-Granel, E. (2006). 2,500-year evolution of the term epidemic. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 12(6), 976.
- Maskey, R., Fei, J., & Nguyen, H.-O. (2018). Use of exploratory factor analysis in maritime research. *The Asian Journal of Shipping and Logistics*, 34(2), 91–111.
- Michetti, M., Raggi, M., Guerra, E., & Viaggi, D. (2019). Interpreting farmers' perceptions of risks and benefits concerning wastewater reuse for irrigation: A case study in Emilia-Romagna (Italy). *Water*, 11(1), 108.
- Michie, S., Van Stralen, M. M., & West, R. (2011). The behaviour change wheel: a new method for characterising and designing behaviour change interventions. *Implementation Science*, 6(1), 1–12.
- Michie, S., & West, R. (2021). Sustained behaviour change is key to preventing and tackling future pandemics. *Nature Medicine*, 27(5), 749-752.
- Milenkovic, A., Jankovic, D., & Rajkovic, P. (2020). Extensions and adaptations of existing medical information system in order to reduce social contacts during COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 141, 104224.
- Min, S., So, K. K. F., & Jeong, M. (2021). Consumer adoption of the Uber mobile application: Insights from diffusion of innovation theory and technology acceptance model. In Future of Tourism Marketing (pp. 2-15). Routledge.
- Mishra, M., & Majumdar, P. (2020). Social distancing during COVID-19: Will it change the Indian society? *Journal of Health Management*, 22(2), 224–235.
- Mohammed, M., Hazairin, N. A., Al-Zubaidi, S., AK, S., Mustapha, S., & Yusuf, E. (2020). Toward a novel design for coronavirus detection and diagnosis system using IoT based drone technology. *International Journal of Psychosocial Rehabilitation*, 24(7), 2287–2295.

Moller, A. C., Merchant, G., Conroy, D. E., West, R., Hekler, E., Kugler, K. C., &

Michie, S. (2017). Applying and advancing behaviour change theories and techniques in the context of a digital health revolution: proposals for more effectively realizing untapped potential. *Journal of Behavioural Medicine*, 40(1), 85–98.

- Moon, M. D. (2019). Triangulation: A method to increase validity, reliability, and legitimation in clinical research. Journal of emergency nursing, 45(1), 103-105.
- Morris, J., Marzano, M., Dandy, N., & O'Brien, L. (2012). Theories and models of behaviour and behaviour change. *Forest Research: Surrey, United Kingdom*, 1– 27.
- Motta Zanin, G., Gentile, E., Parisi, A., & Spasiano, D. (2020). A preliminary evaluation of the public risk perception related to the COVID-19 health emergency in Italy. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(9), 3024.
- Mueller, R. O., & Hancock, G. R. (2019). Structural equation modeling. In G. R. Hancock, L. M. Stapleton, & R. O. Mueller (Eds.), The reviewer's guide to quantitative methods in the social sciences (pp. 445–456). Abingdon-on-Thames: Taylor & Francis Group.
- Mukherji, P., & Albon, D. (2018). *Research methods in early childhood: Aintroductory guide*. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Mullan, B., Norman, P., Boer, H., & Seydel, E. (2015). *Protection motivation theory*, in Conner, M. and Norman, P. (ed), Predicting and changing health behaviour: Research and practice with social cognition models. Berkshire: Open University Press.
- Mummah, S. A., Robinson, T. N., King, A. C., Gardner, C. D., & Sutton, S. (2016). IDEAS (Integrate, Design, Assess, and Share): a framework and toolkit of strategies for the development of more effective digital interventions to change health behaviour. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 18(12), e5927.
- Myers, L. B., & Goodwin, R. (2012). Using a theoretical framework to determine adults' intention to vaccinate against pandemic swine flu in priority groups in the UK. *Public Health*, 126, S53–S56.
- National Bureau of Statistics. The number of prefecture-level and above cities with a total population of more than 4 million at the end of the year. N.d. Retrieved 01 August 2021 from http://data.stats.gov.cn.
- Nelligan, R. K., Hinman, R. S., Atkins, L., & Bennell, K. L. (2019). A short message service intervention to support adherence to home-based strengthening exercise for people with knee osteoarthritis: intervention design applying the behaviour change wheel. *JMIR MHealth and UHealth*, 7(10), e14619.
- News National. Singapore's Coronavirus Temperature Screening and Tracking are Leading the Way. N.d. Retrieved 12 April 2021 from https://thenewdaily.com.au/news/national/2020/03/19/singapore-coronavirus-temperature-scans/.

- Nowell, L. S., Norris, J. M., White, D. E., & Moules, N. J. (2017). Thematic analysis: Striving to meet the trustworthiness criteria. *International journal of qualitative methods*, 16(1), 1609406917733847.
- Nicolaou, A. I., & Masoner, M. M. (2013). Sample size requirements in structural equation models under standard conditions. *International Journal of Accounting Information Systems*, 14(4), 256–274.
- Niedderer, K. (2013). Mindful design as a driver for social behaviour change. Proceedings-5th International Association of Societies of Design Research, IASDR 2013, 4561-4571.
- Niedderer, K., Mackrill, J., Clune, S., Lockton, D., Ludden, G., Morris, A., Cain, R., Gardiner, E., Gutteridge, R., & Evans, M. (2014). *Creating sustainable innovation through design for behaviour change: full project report.*
- Noble, H., & Heale, R. (2019). Triangulation in research, with examples. Evidencebased nursing, 22(3), 67-68.
- Norman, D. A. (2004). *Emotional design: Why we love (or hate) everyday things*. New York: Basic Books.
- Norman, P., & Conner, M. (2005). *Predicting health behaviour*. Berkshire: Open University Press.
- Northstar. (2021). What is the behaviour change wheel?. https://www.northstarhub.com/posts/part-2-behavioural-science-frameworks.
- O'Brien, A. (2020). Covid 19: Transcending social distance. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 28(2), 301.
- Oates, B. J., Griffiths, M., & McLean, R. (2022). Researching information systems and computing. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Ohta, R., Yoshinori, R., Sato, M., & Maeno, T. (2020). Challenges of using ICT regarding acute conditions in rural home care: A thematic analysis. *Journal of Interprofessional Education & Practice*, 20, 100349.
- Olsen, J. (2019). The Nominal Group Technique (NGT) as a tool for facilitating pandisability focus groups and as a new method for quantifying changes in qualitative data. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1609406919866049.
- Olufadewa, I. I., Adesina, M. A., Ekpo, M. D., Akinloye, S. J., Iyanda, T. O., Nwachukwu, P., & Kodzo, L. D. (2021). Lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic response in China, Italy, and the US: a guide for Africa and low-and middle-income countries. *Global Health Journal*, 5(1), 56– 61.
- Osman, N. S., & Abd Rahman, K. A. A. (2019). Strategic design management capability framework for Bumiputera SME furniture manufacturer. *International Journal* of Advanced Science and Technology. Special Issue in Applied Research on

Business, Science and Technology, 28(8s).

- Pang, N. S. K. (1996). School values and teachers' feelings: a LISREL model. *Journal of Educational Administration*. Vol. 34 No. 2, pp. 64-83.
- Parker, C., Scott, S., & Geddes, A. (2019). Snowball Sampling. In P. Atkinson, S. Delamont, A. Cernat, J.W. Sakshaug, & R.A. Williams (Eds.), SAGE Research Methods Foundations. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Perra, N. (2021). Non-pharmaceutical interventions during the COVID-19 pandemic: A review. *Physics Reports*, 913, 1–52.
- Perumal, V. (2017). Common Cultural Design Framework from Cultural Artefacts of Multi-Ethnic Society in Malaysia. PhD Thesis, Universiti Putra Malaysia.
- Piret, J., & Boivin, G. (2021). Pandemics throughout history. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 3594.
- Prochaska, J. J., Spring, B., & Nigg, C. R. (2008). Multiple health behaviour change research: an introduction and overview. *Preventive Medicine*, 46(3), 181–188.
- Prochaska, J. O., & DiClemente, C. C. (2005). The transtheoretical approach. *Handbook* of Psychotherapy Integration, 2, 147–171.
- Prochaska, J. O., & Velicer, W. F. (1997). The transtheoretical model of health behaviour change. American Journal of Health Promotion, 12(1), 38–48.
- Qiu, W., Rutherford, S., Mao, A., & Chu, C. (2017). The pandemic and its impacts. *Health, Culture and Society*, 9, 1–11.
- Ram, N., & Gray, D. (2020). Mass surveillance in the age of COVID-19. *Journal of Law* and the Biosciences, 7(1), Isaa023.
- Reddy, A., Lester, C. A., Stone, J. A., Holden, R. J., Phelan, C. H., & Chui, M. A. (2019). Applying participatory design to a pharmacy system intervention. *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy*, 15(11), 1358–1367.
- Rehman, A. A., & Alharthi, K. (2016). An introduction to research paradigms. International Journal of Educational Investigations, 3(8), 51–59.
- Reich, Y. (2020). The coronavirus pandemic: How can design help? *Research in Engineering Design*, Vol. 31, Issue 2, pp. 141–142.
- Reicher, S., & Drury, J. (2021). Pandemic fatigue? How adherence to covid-19 regulations has been misrepresented and why it matters. *Bmj*, 372.
- Reisinger, Y., & Turner, L. (1999). Structural equation modeling with Lisrel: application in tourism. *Tourism Management*, 20(1), 71–88.
- Reluga, T. C. (2010). Game theory of social distancing in response to an epidemic. *PLoS Computational Biology*, 6(5), e1000793.

- Reperant, L. A., & Osterhaus, A. D. M. E. (2017). AIDS, Avian flu, SARS, MERS, Ebola, Zika... what next? *Vaccine*, 35(35), 4470–4474.
- Reynolds, B., & W. SEEGER, M. (2005). Crisis and emergency risk communication as an integrative model. *Journal of Health Communication*, 10(1), 43–55.
- Rimal, R. N., & Real, K. (2003). Perceived risk and efficacy beliefs as motivators of change: Use of the risk perception attitude (RPA) framework to understand health behaviours. *Human Communication Research*, 29(3), 370–399.
- Rippetoe, P. A., & Rogers, R. W. (1987). Effects of components of protectionmotivation theory on adaptive and maladaptive coping with a health threat. Journal of personality and social psychology, 52(3), 596.
- Robertson, T. S. (1967). The process of innovation and the diffusion of innovation. *Journal of Marketing*, 31(1), 14–19.
- Rocha, Y. M., de Moura, G. A., Desidério, G. A., de Oliveira, C. H., Lourenço, F. D., & de Figueiredo Nicolete, L. D. (2021). The impact of fake news on social media and its influence on health during the COVID-19 pandemic: A systematic review. Journal of Public Health, 1-10.
- Rogers, R. W. (1975). A protection motivation theory of fear appeals and attitude change1. *The Journal of Psychology*, 91(1), 93–114.
- Rogers, R. W. (1983). Cognitive and psychological processes in fear appeals and attitude change: A revised theory of protection motivation. *Social Psychophysiology: A Sourcebook*, 153–176.
- Rogers, E. M. (1995). Diffusion of innovations (4th ed.). New York: Free Press.
- Rosenstock, I. M. (1974). Historical origins of the health belief model. *Health Education Monographs*, 2(4), 328–335.
- Roshan, R., Feroz, A. S., Rafique, Z., & Virani, N. (2020). Rigorous hand hygiene practices among health care workers reduce hospital-associated infections during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Primary Care & Community Health*, 11, 2150132720943331.
- Rosser Jr, J. C., Vignesh, V., Terwilliger, B. A., & Parker, B. C. (2018). Surgical and medical applications of drones: A comprehensive review. *JSLS: Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 22(3).
- Roth, P. L., Schleifer, L. L. F., & Switzer, F. S. (1995). Nominal group technique-an aid in implementing TQM. *The CPA Journal*, 65(5), 68.
- Rowe, F., Ngwenyama, O., & Richet, J.-L. (2020). Contact-tracing apps and alienation in the age of COVID-19. *European Journal of Information Systems*, 29(5), 545– 562.
- Ru, X., Wang, S., & Yan, S. (2018). Exploring the effects of normative factors and perceived behavioural control on individual's energy-saving intention: An

empirical study in eastern China. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 134, 91–99.

- Rusou, Z., & Diamant, I. (2022). Adhering to COVID-19 health guidelines: A behavioural-failure perspective. Frontiers in Psychology, 13, 916960.
- Sathyamoorthy, A. J., Patel, U., Savle, Y. A., Paul, M., & Manocha, D. (2020). COVIDrobot: Monitoring social distancing constraints in crowded scenarios. ArXiv Preprint ArXiv:2008.06585.
- Schunk, D. H., & DiBenedetto, M. K. (2020). Motivation and social cognitive theory. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 60, 101832.
- Siemens. (2020). Intelligent robots help to fight viruses. Retrieved 30 October 2020 from https://new.siemens.com/global/en/company/stories/industry/intelligentrobotics -siemens-aucma. html
- Shafer, E. (2014). Infection prevention in hospitals: the importance of hand hygiene. *Infectious Diseases in Children*, 27(6), 1.
- Sharifi, A., & Khavarian-Garmsir, A. R. (2020). The COVID-19 pandemic: Impacts on cities and major lessons for urban planning, design, and management. Science of the Total Environment, 749, 142391.
- Sharma, A., Tiwari, S., Deb, M. K., & Marty, J. L. (2020). Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2): a global pandemic and treatment strategies. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents*, 56(2), 106054.
- Sharma, S. (2018). Fostering sustainable behaviour through social games: elements of gamified behaviour-change programmes' contributing to the process of behaviour change for environmental benefit, PhD Thesis, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University.
- Shaw, R., Kim, Y., & Hua, J. (2020). Governance, technology and citizen behaviour in pandemic: Lessons from COVID-19 in East Asia. Progress in Disaster Science, 6, 100090.
- Shen, W., Xiao, W., & Wang, X. (2016). Passenger satisfaction evaluation model for Urban rail transit: A structural equation modeling based on partial least squares. *Transport Policy*, 46, 20–31.
- Sibley, C. G., Greaves, L. M., Satherley, N., Wilson, M. S., Overall, N. C., Lee, C. H. J., Milojev, P., Bulbulia, J., Osborne, D., & Milfont, T. L. (2020). Effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and nationwide lockdown on trust, attitudes toward government, and well-being. *American Psychologist*, 75(5), 618.
- Simon, H. A. (1969). The science of the artefact. *Cambridge, MA: MIT Press. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press. Lilley, D.*(2009). *Design for Sustainable Behaviour: Strategies and Perceptions. Design Studies,* 30, 704–720.
- Song, Y., Qin, Z., & Qin, Z. (2020). Green marketing to gen Z consumers in China: examining the mediating factors of an eco-label–informed purchase. *Sage Open*,

10(4), 2158244020963573.

Soper, G. A. (1919). The lessons of the pandemic. Science, 49(1274), 501-506.

- Spanellis, A., Zapata-Ramírez, P. A., Golovátina-Mora, P., Borzenkova, A., & Hernández-Sarmiento, J. M. (2021). Using gamification to develop shared understanding of the pandemic: COVID-19 in indigenous communities of Choco, Colombia. CEUR Workshop Proceedings, 2883, 50–59.
- Spitzer, M. (2020). Masked education? The benefits and burdens of wearing face masks in schools during the current Corona pandemic. *Trends in Neuroscience and Education*, 20, 100138.
- Sprang, G., & Silman, M. (2013). Posttraumatic stress disorder in parents and youth after health-related disasters. *Disaster Medicine and Public Health Preparedness*, 7(1), 105–110.
- Stein C.M., Morris N.J., Hall N.B., & Nock N.L. (2017) Structural Equation Modeling. In: Elston R. (eds) Statistical Human Genetics. Methods in Molecular Biology, vol 1666. New York: Humana Press.
- Stosic, M. D., Helwig, S., & Ruben, M. A. (2021). Greater belief in science predicts mask-wearing behaviour during COVID-19. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 176, 110769.
- Strecher, V. J., & Rosenstock, I. M. (1997). The health belief model. *Cambridge Handbook of Psychology, Health and Medicine*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Su, R., Zhang, Q., Liu, Y., & Tay, L. (2019). Modeling congruence in organizational research with latent moderated structural equations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 104(11), 1404.
- Taber, K. S. (2018). The use of Cronbach's alpha when developing and reporting research instruments in science education. *Research in Science Education*, 48(6), 1273–1296.
- Tang, F., Liang, J., Zhang, H., Kelifa, M. M., He, Q., & Wang, P. (2021). COVID-19 related depression and anxiety among quarantined respondents. *Psychology & Health*, 36(2), 164–178.
- Tarhini, A., Hone, K., Liu, X., & Tarhini, T. (2017). Examining the moderating effect of individual-level cultural values on users' acceptance of E-learning in developing countries: a structural equation modeling of an extended technology acceptance model. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 25(3), 306–328.
- Taylor, S. (2019). *The psychology of pandemics: Preparing for the next global outbreak of infectious disease*. Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge scholars publishing.
- Thøgersen, J., & Grønhøj, A. (2010). Electricity saving in households—A social cognitive approach. *Energy Policy*, 38(12), 7732–7743.

- Thomas, M. J., Lal, V., Baby, A. K., James, A., & Raj, A. K. (2021). Can technological advancements help to alleviate COVID-19 pandemic? a review. *Journal of Biomedical Informatics*, 117, 103787.
- Tromp, N., Hekkert, P., & Verbeek, P.-P. (2011). Design for socially responsible behaviour: a classification of influence based on intended user experience. *Design Issues*, 27(3), 3–19.
- Tyler, T. R. (1980). Impact of directly and indirectly experienced events: The origin of crime-related judgments and behaviours. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 39(1), 13.
- UVD Robots®, Blue Ocean Robot. (2020). N.d. Retrived 12 October 2020 from https://www.uvd-robots.com/
- Usher, K., Bhullar, N., & Jackson, D. (2020). Life in the pandemic: Social isolation and mental health. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 29(15-16), 2756–2757.
- Vaismoradi, M., & Snelgrove, S. (2019). Theme in qualitative content analysis and thematic analysis. Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung/Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 20(3).
- Vaismoradi, M., Turunen, H., & Bondas, T. (2013). Content analysis and thematic analysis: Implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study. *Nursing & Health Sciences*, 15(3), 398–405.
- Van den Broucke, S. (2020). Why health promotion matters to the COVID-19 pandemic, and vice versa. *Health promotion international* (Vol. 35, Issue 2, pp. 181–186).
- van der Weerd, W., Timmermans, D. R. M., Beaujean, D. J. M. A., Oudhoff, J., & Van Steenbergen, J. E. (2011). Monitoring the level of government trust, risk perception and intention of the general public to adopt protective measures during the influenza A (H1N1) pandemic in the Netherlands. *BMC Public Health*, 11(1), 1–12.
- Vardoulakis, S., Sheel, M., Lal, A., & Gray, D. (2020). COVID-19 environmental transmission and preventive public health measures. *Australian and New Zealand journal of public health*, 44(5), 333–335.
- Ven, A. H. Van De, & Delbecq, A. L. (1974). The effectiveness of nominal, Delphi, and interacting group decision making processes. Academy of Management Journal, 17(4), 605–621.
- Venkatesh, V., Morris, M. G., Davis, G. B., & Davis, F. D. (2003). User acceptance of information technology: Toward a unified view. *MIS Quarterly*, 425–478.
- Verbeek, P.-P. (2005). What things do: Philosophical reflections on technology, agency, and design. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press.
- Verikios, G., Sullivan, M., Stojanovski, P., Giesecke, J., & Woo, G. (2016). Assessing regional risks from pandemic influenza: a scenario analysis. *The World Economy*, 39(8), 1225–1255.

- Wang, C. L. (2017). Study on Message Framing Effects in the Process of Health Behaviour Change. PhD Thesis, Jilin University (In Chinese).
- Wan, C., Shen, G. Q., & Yu, A. (2014). The role of perceived effectiveness of policy measures in predicting recycling behaviour in Hong Kong. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 83, 141–151.
- Wang, C. J., Ng, C. Y., & Brook, R. H. (2020). Response to COVID-19 in Taiwan: big data analytics, new technology, and proactive testing. *Jama*, 323(14), 1341– 1342.
- Wang, J., & Wang, X. (2019). Structural equation modeling: Applications using Mplus. Hoboken: Wiley.
- Wang, Q., Long, X., Li, L., Kong, L., Zhu, X., & Liang, H. (2020). Engagement factors for waste sorting in China: The mediating effect of satisfaction. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 267, 122046.
- Wang, S., Wang, J., Yang, S., Li, J., & Zhou, K. (2020). From intention to behaviour: Comprehending residents' waste sorting intention and behaviour formation process. *Waste Management*, 113, 41–50.
- Wang, Yang, Shen, C., Bartsch, K., & Zuo, J. (2021). Exploring the trade-off between benefit and risk perception of NIMBY facility: A social cognitive theory model. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, 87, 106555.
- Wang, Yixuan, Long, X., Li, L., Wang, Q., Ding, X., & Cai, S. (2021). Extending theory of planned behaviour in household waste sorting in China: The moderating effect of knowledge, personal involvement, and moral responsibility. *Environment*, *Development and Sustainability*, 23(5), 7230–7250.
- Wang, Z., Guo, D., Wang, X., Zhang, B., & Wang, B. (2018). How does information publicity influence residents' behaviour intentions around e-waste recycling? *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 133, 1–9.
- Weber, D. J., Rutala, W. A., Fischer, W. A., Kanamori, H., & Sickbert-Bennett, E. E. (2016). Emerging infectious diseases: Focus on infection control issues for novel coronaviruses (Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome-CoV and Middle East Respiratory Syndrome-CoV), hemorrhagic fever viruses (Lassa and Ebola), and highly pathogenic avian influenza vi. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 44(5), e91–e100.
- Wendel, S. (2020). Designing for behaviour change: Applying psychology and behavioural economics. Sebastopol: O'Reilly Media.
- West, R. (2005). Time for a change: putting the Transtheoretical (Stages of Change) Model to rest.
- Whitelaw, S., Mamas, M. A., Topol, E., & Van Spall, H. G. C. (2020). Applications of digital technology in COVID-19 pandemic planning and response. *The Lancet Digital Health*, 2(8), e435–e440.

Wikipedia. 2022. Criminal Justice Act 1972. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1972/71/section/33

Wikipedia. 2022. Public Space. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Public\_space

- Wilder-Smith, A., & Freedman, D. O. (2020). Isolation, quarantine, social distancing and community containment: pivotal role for old-style public health measures in the novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) outbreak. *Journal of travel medicine*, 27(2), taaa020.
- Witte, K. (1996). Predicting risk behaviours: Development and validation of a diagnostic scale. *Journal of Health Communication*, 1(4), 317–342.
- Witte, K., & Allen, M. (2000). A meta-analysis of fear appeals: Implications for effective public health campaigns. *Health Education & Behaviour*, 27(5), 591–615.
- Wong, S. B. (2015). Design for long-term behaviour change: an exploratory study in persuasive interactive systems for people with diabetes in self-management, PhD Thesis, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University.
- World Health Organization. (2005). WHO global influenza preparedness plan: the role of WHO and recommendations for national measures before and during pandemics. N.d. Retrieved 25 July 2021 from https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/68998/WHO\_CDS\_CSR\_GIP \_2005.5.pdf
- World Health Organization. (1999). Influenza pandemic preparedness plan : the role of WHO and guidelines for national and regional planning, Geneva, Switzerland, April 1999. World Health Organization. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/66155
- World Health Organization. Regional Office for Europe. (2020). Pandemic fatigue: reinvigorating the public to prevent COVID-19: policy considerations for Member States in the WHO European Region. World Health Organization. Regional Office for Europe. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/335820.
- Wu, Y., & Shen, F. (2021). Exploring the impacts of media use and media trust on health behaviours during the COVID-19 pandemic in China. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 1359105321995964.
- Xiao, J. X. (2017). Designing for sustainable behaviour in high-density space: household and community participation in waste recycling in Hong Kong. PhD Thesis, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University.
- Xie, K., Liang, B., Dulebenets, M. A., & Mei, Y. (2020). The impact of risk perception on social distancing during the COVID-19 pandemic in China. International journal of environmental research and public health, 17(17), 6256.
- Xu, W., Wu, J., & Cao, L. (2020). COVID-19 pandemic in China: Context, experience and lessons. *Health Policy and Technology*, 9(4), 639–648.

Xue, H. (2008). Cultural adaptation and personal capital formation: The experiences of

*Chinese students in UK higher education*, PhD Thesis, University of the West of England.

- Yang, F., Heemsbergen, L., & Fordyce, R. (2021). Comparative analysis of China's Health Code, Australia's COVIDSafe and New Zealand's COVID Tracer Surveillance Apps: a new corona of public health governmentality? *Media International Australia*, 178(1), 182–197.
- Ye, Y., Wang, R., Feng, D., Wu, R., Li, Z., Long, C., ... & Tang, S. (2020). The recommended and excessive preventive behaviours during the COVID-19 pandemic: a community-based online survey in China. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(19), 6953.
- Yu, Y., Lau, J. T. F., & Lau, M. M. C. (2021). Levels and factors of social and physical distancing based on the Theory of Planned Behaviour during the COVID-19 pandemic among Chinese adults. *Translational Behavioural Medicine*, 11(5), 1179–1186.
- Zhang, B., Lai, K., Wang, B., & Wang, Z. (2019). From intention to action: How do personal attitudes, facilities accessibility, and government stimulus matter for household waste sorting? *Journal of Environmental Management*, 233, 447–458.
- Zhang, J., Luximon, Y., & Song, Y. (2019). The role of consumers' perceived security, perceived control, interface design features, and conscientiousness in continuous use of mobile payment services. *Sustainability*, 11(23), 6843.
- Zhang, L., Chen, T., Yang, J., Cai, Z., Sheng, H., Yuan, Z., & Wu, H. (2017). Characterizing copper flows in international trade of China, 1975–2015. *Science of the Total Environment*, 601, 1238–1246.
- Zhang, S., Zhang, M., Yu, X., & Ren, H. (2016). What keeps Chinese from recycling: Accessibility of recycling facilities and the behaviour. *Resources, Conservation* and Recycling, 109, 176–186.
- Zhou, L., Nie, K., Zhao, H., Zhao, X., Ye, B., Wang, J., ... & Xu, W. (2021). Eleven COVID-19 outbreaks with local transmissions caused by the imported SARS-CoV-2 delta VOC—China, July–August, 2021. China CDC weekly, 3(41), 863.